

# FOREIGN LANGUAGE ATTRITION AMONG ENGLISH-SPANISH LANGUAGE STUDENTS DURING A PERIOD OF STUDY ABROAD

Finn Oosterlinck Student number: 01911910

Supervisor: Mr David Chan

A dissertation submitted to Ghent University in partial fulfilment of the requirements for the degree of Master of Translation

Academic year: 2022 - 2023





# FOREIGN LANGUAGE ATTRITION AMONG ENGLISH-SPANISH LANGUAGE STUDENTS DURING A PERIOD OF STUDY ABROAD

Finn Oosterlinck Student number: 01911910

Supervisor: Mr David Chan

A dissertation submitted to Ghent University in partial fulfilment of the requirements for the degree of Master of Translation

Academic year: 2022 - 2023

## Copyright Statement

The author and the supervisor give the permission to use this master's thesis for consultation and to copy parts of it for personal use. Every other use is subject to the copyright laws, more specifically the obligation to reference the source explicitly when using this thesis or mentioning its results.

#### Verklaring ivm auteursrecht

De auteur en de promotor geven de toelating deze masterproef voor consultatie beschikbaar te stellen en delen ervan te kopiëren voor persoonlijk gebruik. Elk ander gebruik valt onder de beperkingen van het auteursrecht, in het bijzonder met betrekking tot de verplichting de bron uitdrukkelijk te vermelden bij het aanhalen van resultaten uit deze masterproef.

## ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

I would like to express my appreciation and gratitude to my thesis supervisor, David Chan, for his understanding, encouragement, and availability. His guidance, feedback, suggestions, and answers to my questions helped me to successfully write this master's thesis. I am also grateful to Ghent University and KU Leuven for helping me distribute my survey.

I am extremely grateful to Els for her patience and selflessness while showing me and guiding me through the wondrous world of SPSS, Excel, and statistics. Without her, I would not have been able to deliver such a comprehensive analysis of the data. I am also thankful for Tom taking the time to help me with my reference list. They both kept me motivated during the process by believing in me and encouraging me to keep giving it my best.

Special thanks to Joppe's statistics syllabus for letting me borrow it and helping me interpret the data.

Lastly, I would like to thank Michael for his support, belief, and encouraging words. Counting words together really motivated me to keep going.

Thank you.

## ABSTRACT

The decline of a speaker's knowledge of, and proficiency in, a foreign language (FL), also referred to as foreign language attrition, is a genuine and undeniable phenomenon but remains a relatively little researched subject (Schmid, 2023). Research on language attrition in general has mainly focussed on speakers staying abroad for an extended period of time, and not on those residing abroad for shorter periods of time, such as students participating in a study abroad (SA) experience. Therefore, this exploratory study examines whether language students, studying English and Spanish, experienced FL attrition during an Erasmus SA period in either Spain or an English-speaking country. The study explores the role of language use, attitudes, and motivation in the language attrition process, and asks which signs of language attrition the students experienced. Using a self-reporting survey, this study establishes that some students indeed experienced FL attrition and reported language attrition signs. In addition, it was found that language use correlated strongly with reported FL attrition. Motivations and attitudes correlated only slightly. This study provides significant insights into FL attrition of a group often assumed to only experience language gains in a SA context and argues for more research on the topic to be conducted in the future.

Keywords: language attrition, foreign language attrition, FL, study abroad period, SA, Erasmus

# TABLE OF CONTENTS

List of tables and figures				
Introduction				
1	Revie	Review of the literature		
	1.1 [	Defining language attrition	. 9	
	1.2 F	Factors influencing language attrition	10	
	1.	2.1 Cross-linguistic influence (CLI)	11	
	1.	2.2 Language use	13	
	1.	2.3 Attitudes and motivation	14	
	1.	3 Hypotheses on language attrition	15	
	1.	4 Linguistic characteristics of language attrition	17	
	1.	4.1 The mental lexicon	17	
	1.	4.2 Linguistic structure	19	
	1.5	The study abroad context	21	
2	Reseach questions and hypotheses			
	2.1 E	Exploratory research	23	
	2.2 F	Research questions	23	
	2.3 Hypotheses		24	
3	Methodology		27	
	3.1 F	Respondents	27	
	3.2 \$	Survey	27	
	3.3 A	Analysis and interpretation	30	
4	Results			
	4.1 [	Distribution of the sample	33	
	4.2 L	_anguage attrition	33	
	4.3 E	Bivariate analyses	39	
	4.	3.1 Attrition as a variable for bivariate analyses	39	
	4.	3.2 Gamma as measure of association	41	
	4.	3.3 Language use	42	
	4.	3.4 Attitudes and motivation	43	
	4.	3.5 Language attrition signs	44	
5	Discussion and conclusion			
	5.1 F	Results, hypotheses, and research questions	47	
	5.2 L	_imitations	49	
	5.3 F	Recommendations for future research	50	
List	List of references			
Арр	Appendix			

Word count: 16,309

## LIST OF TABLES AND FIGURES

## <u>Tables</u>

Table 1	Control question for attrition (n=32)
Table 2	Control question for attrition (n=4)
Table 3	Crosstabulation of the computed variables for both languages (n=32)
Table 4	Comparison of the computed variable crosstabulation and the control question answers
Table 5	Crosstabulation of computed variables for both languages (n=36)
Table 6	Control question for attrition (n=36)
Table 7	Control question for attrition - 3 categories for English (n=36)
Table 8	Control question for attrition - 3 categories for Spanish (n=36)
Table 9	Proportion of language use for all languages (n=36)
Table 10	Significant values of Goodman & Kruskal's Gamma measuring associations between language attrition and attitudes and motivation
Table 11	Significant values of Goodman & Kruskal's Gamma measuring associations between language attrition and language attrition signs

## Figures

- *Figure 1* Self-reported initial proficiency Spanish (n=32)
- *Figure 2* Computed variable for Spanish (n=32)
- Figure 3 Self-reported final proficiency Spanish (n=32)
- *Figure 4* Self-reported initial proficiency English (n=32)
- *Figure 5* Computed variable for English (n=32)

#### INTRODUCTION

In Schmid (2011), two German immigrants are introduced who escaped the Nazi terror in Germany and fled to England in the 1920s. Sixty years later, and thus sixty years after living in an English-speaking environment, they were interviewed in German for the Holocaust Memorial Museum in Düsseldorf. However, they both experienced difficulties when speaking their native language, as they sometimes struggled to find the correct German word to use, adopted English prepositions or structures in their German speech, or switched between the two languages.

Losing fluency in one's own native language, or other languages a speaker might know, might be confusing or upsetting but is actually a very common phenomenon called *language attrition*, on which much research has been conducted.

Even though an interest in language attrition can be detected as early as the 16th century, the research field is a relatively new one (Schmid & Mehotcheva, 2012). Mehotcheva (2010) states that research into language attrition before the 1980s was mainly focussed on language shift, which is the recession of a language over the generations, and pathological language loss in individuals experiencing brain-damage due to an injury, a disease, or dementia. Language attrition in healthy individuals, or 'natural' attrition, only began to attract considerable attention after the Conference on the Loss of Language Skills in 1982. This conference was held at the University of Pennsylvania and produced many relevant papers, giving the new research field a push in its further development; much research on the topic has since been conducted.

However, the majority of research into language attrition has focussed on first language (L1) attrition. In comparison, research involving other types of attrition, such as second language (L2) attrition or foreign language (FL) attrition, has been limited regardless of the increasing importance of understanding the fundamentals of such types of attrition, especially given today's society becoming predominantly multilingual (Schmid & Mehotcheva, 2010). The topic of foreign language attrition in particular remains an under-researched area in the field of language attrition and language learning studies; much remains to be researched, discovered, and established on the topic. In her plenary to raise awareness about the attrition of instructed FLs, Schmid (2023) further argues that, to this date, "we can say with certainty that language attrition is a genuine phenomenon and a genuine problem, but one about which we know relatively little" (p. 73). In addition, most language attrition studies have focussed on attrition as a result of an interplay between the L1 and L2. However, L2s/FLs can also have an influence on other L2s/FLs of a speaker, but this also remains under-researched. Jessner et al. (2021) even argue that "research on the attrition of more than one (foreign) language within the individual is virtually non-existent to date" (pp. 19-20). One of the only studies providing evidence for such interplays between FLs, is that of Mickan (2021). Therefore, it could be argued that a research gap can be identified on the influence of one FL on another FL.

Furthermore, language attrition has mostly been studied in speakers living in a foreign environment for an extended period of time, such as the German immigrants mentioned before. Only a smaller number of studies are concerned with language attrition in people residing abroad for a shorter period of time, such as students engaging in a study abroad (SA) programme. The main focus of studies interested in language attrition and the SA context have focussed on the period after the SA experience.

Because of this paucity of existing research on FL attrition caused by an interplay of FLs and during instead of after a SA period instead, it might prove interesting to explore this further. Therefore, the present study asked Flemish language students studying English and Spanish at university, whether they experienced FL attrition of either language during an Erasmus study abroad period. The following research question was formulated:

To what extent do (English-Spanish) language students feel that they experienced foreign language attrition during a period of study abroad?

Chapter 2 will discuss this main research question in more depth and formulate some additional sub-research questions on factors influencing the language attrition process such as attitudes, motivation and language use, as well as signs of language attrition. Even though aspects such as attitudes and motivation are qualitative in nature, applied linguistics does rely on quantitative data to study them, as numbers make quantitative analyses easier to conduct (Fryer et al., 2018). In this way, the present study also relied on a quantitative data collecting method, a survey, to gather data for the purpose of answering the research questions. However, it should be noted that the present study is exploratory in nature, and thus does not intend to provide conclusive results or make generalisations, but rather to provide insight into a topic little is know about and perhaps raise the interest of future researchers on the topic for it to be studied in more depth in the future.

This study is divided into five chapters. Chapter 1 will provide a review of the existing literature on language attrition. Chapter 2, as already mentioned, will elaborate on the research question, sub-questions, and hypotheses. In chapter 3, the methodology of the present study will be described, and Chapter 4 will give an overview of the obtained results and data. Chapter 5 will discuss the results, answer the research questions, describe the main limitations of the present study, and give some recommendations for future research on the topic.

#### **1 REVIEW OF THE LITERATURE**

This chapter on the existing language attrition research will define language attrition and discuss the factors of importance in the language attrition process. It will also describe the hypotheses on and the most frequent linguistic characteristics of language attrition, to end with a short note on the study abroad context. Even though this literature review aims to support research into foreign language (FL) attrition, it is important to include information about first language (L1) and second language (L2) attrition, in order to provide a better and more complete understanding of the research field.

## 1.1 Defining language attrition

According to the Collins English Dictionary, attrition can be defined as "the act of wearing away or the state of being worn away" (HarperCollins, 2014). Within the field of linguistics, **language attrition** refers to the process of speakers experiencing a change in their language use and linguistic knowledge to such an extent that their fluency in that language can *wear away* (Schmid, 2013). However, this phenomenon used to be referred to with the term *language loss*, but as Schmid (2011) points out, this term is somewhat problematic and unspecific, as it can refer to different concepts in linguistic research. Next to it referring to the linguistic knowledge of an individual speaker changing or reducing, the term *language loss* can also be used to refer to processes of languages going extinct, declining, or transforming into other languages over the years (Schmid, 2011). Therefore, to avoid such ambiguity, *language attrition* is used as "a more accurate and specific term for the loss of a language by a healthy individual (that is, loss which is not caused by brain injury or some pathological condition [...])" (Schmid, 2011, p. 3). Furthermore, Schmid mentions that by using the term *language attrition* instead of *language loss*, the gradual process of an individual speaker's forgetting linguistic knowledge can be interpreted more broadly.

Language attrition refers to a change in linguistic behaviour of a speaker, which can be characterised by changes in the vocabulary, grammar, or pronunciation of the language (Schmid, 2013). With language attrition, a speaker might experience that they stop using certain lexical elements, pronounce some words or sounds differently, or use simpler grammatical structures (Schmid, 2011). However, language attrition is often found to be temporary, meaning that language knowledge does not entirely fade from an individual's memory (Mickan, 2021). Rather the individual is not able to access certain linguistic features when the need arises. Therefore, according to the literature, language attrition can be considered an access problem, rather than actual language loss, and can be influenced by various factors, such as a reduced amount of language use and contact, speaker's attitudes or motivation, or other sociolinguistic factors (Schmid, 2011). Language attrition research distinguishes different types of language attrition, as discussed in the following paragraphs.

**First language (L1) attrition** refers to a speaker living in an L2 environment for an extended period of time and experiencing changes in the use of their native or first language (Schmid, 2013; Yılmaz & Schmid, 2017). L1 attrition, and language attrition in general, can be influenced or caused by many factors. However, the two most significant factors consist of the L1 being used less, due to less access to the language in the new living environment, and the dominant contact language (L2) competing with and exerting an influence on the L1 (Yılmaz & Schmid, 2017). Therefore, first language attrition "can become highly noticeable in speakers who have migrated to another country and henceforth lived in an L2-dominant environment" (Schmid, 2013, p. 117).

**Second language (L2) attrition** is the attrition of a language a speaker has learned or acquired later in life (Mehotcheva, 2010; Schmid & Mehotcheva, 2012). This makes the two types of attrition different from each other and L2 attrition more complex than L1 attrition (Bardovi-Harlig & Stringer, 2010). However, L1 and L2 attrition also have some features in common, the most relevant being that L2 attrition also occurs in a setting where the L2 is used only rarely and is not the main means of communication (Schmid, 2011). Therefore, studies into L1 and L2 attrition often share the same elements or apply the same hypotheses, taking into account the additional variables that L2 attrition involves (Bardovi-Harlig & Stringer, 2010).

**Foreign language (FL) attrition** was first considered to be the same as L2 attrition, usually making no distinction between the two, as they both imply the attrition of a language learned or acquired later in life. However, "a foreign language learned at school can hardly be compared to a naturalistically acquired L2 as in the case of bilingual speakers" (Mehotcheva, 2010, p. 4). By using the term L2, it is assumed that all L2s are acquired in the same way and can also be treated the same (Jessner et al., 2021). However, the amount and quality of input and use differs vastly between languages acquired implicitly, naturalistically, unintentionally, and in an immersion setting, and languages acquired explicitly, formally, and school-instructed in settings focussed on input, explicit processes, and rules. Therefore, a distinction has to be made between L2s and FLs, and thus also between L2 and FL attrition. The present study will follow the distinction made in Schmid and Mehotcheva (2012), who refer to an L2 as a second language unintentionally acquired, and to an FL as a language acquired intentionally at school.

#### 1.2 Factors influencing language attrition

In Schmid (2013) and Schmid and Mehotcheva (2012), it is argued that (foreign) language attrition is a phenomenon with a high variability, meaning that speakers can be susceptible to language attrition in different ways; and when they experience language attrition, can do so to different extents and be influenced by different factors. Furthermore, as mentioned before and as established by Bardovi-Harlig and Stringer (2010), it is argued that L1 and L2 attrition share many features, but that the latter is more complex because of some additional linguistic and extralinguistic variables. Therefore, while L1 and L2

attrition studies have shared many similarities and have followed the same ideas and theories, the additional variables must also be taken into account when studying L2 attrition.

However, (foreign) language attrition remains an under-researched aspect of the research field with much uncertainty concerning the factors involved in or influencing the language attrition process. Research has also not yet been able to explain the differences in susceptibility to attrition, attrition rates, populations, or types of attrition, but did identify some factors that are recommended to be taken into account when studying language attrition among speakers. Such factors can aid speakers to retain a language, so it can be argued that the same factors also play a role in the attrition of a language (Schmid & Mehotcheva, 2012). In the following paragraphs and sections, these factors will be described. It should be noted, however, that this list of factors is not comprehensive, and other factors might also influence the language attrition process. Furthermore, only a selection of these factors will be extensively discussed, as not all were of particular interest in view of the research questions.

A distinction between two groups of factors can be made: personal factors relating to the individual speaker and external factors relating to the language circumstances. Personal factors can be further divided into background factors and internal or psychological factors. Background factors include age, age when FL learning started, age at beginning of attrition, language aptitude, manner of acquisition of the FL, attained proficiency, gender, and education. Internal or psychological factors include factors such as identity, emotions such as stress and anxiety, attitudes towards the language and its culture, and motivation to maintain the language. The second group of factors, external factors, include quality of language use, amount of language use and rehearsal, amount of contact and input, duration and nature of the immersion period, time since attrition started, and cross-linguistic influence of multiple languages stored in a speaker's memory. To be able to conduct research on FL attrition with the aim of answering the research questions of the present study, it is necessary to explain the following three factors in more depth: cross-linguistic influence, language use, and attitudes and motivation.

## 1.2.1 Cross-linguistic influence (CLI)

Language attrition implies that a speaker has acquired or learned at least two languages. Regardless of the many variables that can influence attrition, the main principle always remains: when we learn a new language, "competing entries and categories are established in the brain for items, features or rules which already exist in the native language" (Yılmaz & Schmid, 2017, p. 2). Therefore, a bilingual or multilingual speaker might notice a change in their language use, due to the multiple languages stored in their memories constantly influencing each other, transferring information to each other, or competing with each other (Schmid, 2011). Such processes of influence, transfer, or competition are examples of cross-linguistic influence (CLI). Even though the extent to which it contributes to language attrition has not yet been established, it is an important factor in the language attrition process, because it can cause for speakers to speak with an accent, use grammatical rules inconsistently, or have a

less extensive vocabulary. Such signs can be considered language attrition signs, making it relevant to mention CLI as a possible cause for language attrition (Schmid 2011, 2013; Mehotcheva, 2010).

At the root of CLI lies the idea that already acquired languages will influence all languages acquired later on, because this knowledge of previously learned languages is constantly present in a speaker's memory and cannot be stopped from being present (Schmid, 2011). This mechanism can be applicable to the L1 influencing the L2 of a bilingual speaker, but also for previously learned L2s/FLs influencing other L2s/FLs acquired by a speaker later in life. This influence between languages causes items with similar meanings to be activated at the same time when a speaker wants to recall an item in a certain language. For example, when a speaker wants to recall a word in one language, words with the same meaning but in the other language(s) will also be activated and start to compete with each other. The speaker may then not be able to recall the word they want to use, because the word in a different language is stronger, making them hesitate or use the word of the other language. In this way, CLI can be visible in a speaker's language use in terms of lexicon, phonology, phonetics, or grammar.

An important framework in CLI research is that of Pavlenko (2004), who distinguishes the different ways in which the lexicon of one language can be influenced by the lexicon of another language. However, language attrition research has been able to apply these processes to other linguistic areas as well, such as grammar and phonology (Schmid 2011, 2013). Furthermore, these processes have been argued to function as signs of language attrition, because they indicate a change in language use. After a speaker has learned a new language on top of one they already know, and thus after CLI has occurred, the use of the first learned language will no longer be 100% similar to how it was used previously.

Pavlenko (2004) defines four processes induced by CLI: *borrowing*, *restructuring*, *convergence*, and *shift*. Schmid (2011, pp. 20-36) discusses the most frequent or noticeable characteristics of language attrition caused by these processes at length. This study, on the other hand, will focus on describing the effect of these processes on the different areas of a language in section 2.4.

Cross-linguistic influence has mainly been studied in bilinguals with regard to the L1 and the L2 influencing each other, and not as much in multilinguals and the multiple languages influencing each other. However, "multilinguals have knowledge of more than two languages by definition, so the possible sources of influence automatically increase with the number of languages the individual is familiar with" (Perić & Božinović, 2015, pp. 175-176). This phenomenon is also referred to as *combined CLI*. Perić and Božinović (2015) studied the cross-linguistic influence of the Croatian L1 and English L2 on participants' Spanish L3 writing skills. The results showed that CLI from both Croatian and English was noticeable in the written Spanish texts the participants produced, as many of the errors made in the texts could be traced back to both languages. This confirmed the hypothesis that all three languages present in the participant's memories were activated simultaneously. Furthermore, the results revealed a connection between this *combined CLI* and some of the typical signs of language attrition: the participants tended to use borrowing or restructuring processes in their texts.

Another study on FL attrition driven by the interference and competition between foreign languages among multilingual speakers, is that of Mickan (2021). When studying the influence of the participant's Dutch L1 and English FL on the learning of a Spanish FL, she established, and meanwhile confirmed the hypothesis of her study, that interference and competition are important driving factors that can cause language attrition. She draws this partly on memory research, which argues that forgetting is mostly caused by memories competing with each other. Her results further found that competition from more frequently used languages, the Dutch L1 and English FL of the speakers, were a cause for language attrition of the lesser used language, the newly acquired Spanish FL. Furthermore, such effects of interferences causing language attrition were strongest between the FLs, and not between the L1 and FL. Drawing on her results, she argues that learning a new foreign language will result in signs of attrition, such as access problems, in other foreign languages, be it sooner or later.

The studies and findings of Perić and Božinović (2015) and Mickan (2021) are particularly relevant to this study, because they show that CLI can occur not only between a native and second language, but also between foreign languages, which is part of what this study aims to investigate.

## 1.2.2 Language use

"It appears logical to assume that the more often a language is used, the better it will be retained and vice versa" (Schmid & Mehotcheva, 2012, p. 15). This assumption of the amount of language use being a determining factor of language attrition, is one frequently made in language attrition research. It is indeed a fact, and has been established, that a speaker who continues to use a language frequently will remain fluent in that language, while speakers who do not will forget the language more easily (Schmid, 2011, 2013; Mehotcheva 2010; Jessner et al., 2021). It is argued that this has to do with one of the cornerstones of language attrition research, namely that the human memory has to be maintained to keep it from deteriorating; the less a memory is activated, the more difficult it will become to recall it. Therefore, using a language less frequently can lead to a speaker experiencing more difficulties when recalling items from that language, and thus experiencing language attrition. This principle is also at the basis of the Activation Threshold Hypothesis (ATH), which will be explained in section 2.3.

This is also what has been established in many language attrition studies (Kartushina & Martin, 2019; Mickan, 2021; Jessner et al., 2021). The result most frequently observed was the correlation between high attrition rates and a reduction in the amount of language use of the attriting language.

For example, when studying the English vowel production of Spanish-Basque bilinguals after an immersive period in an English-speaking environment, Kartushina and Martin (2019) showed that active language use is a requirement for maintaining accurate pronunciation. The participants showed assimilatory acoustic drift in their Spanish and Basque vowel pronunciation towards the English pronunciation of these vowels. However, after a period of not using English, the pronunciation of these vowels shifted back to their normal Spanish and Basque pronunciation. In the same way, Jessner et al.

(2021) showed that language use, or the lack thereof, is one of the strongest influences on language attrition. They examined FL attrition of German speakers' English FL1 and French or Italian FL2. The results showed that the amount of language use had a visible impact on the speakers' output quality of the FL2.

Lastly, Mickan (2021) provides further evidence to argue that less frequent use and of a lesser quality can be a cause for language attrition. She studied the attrition rates of German university students after an immersion period in Spain and found that Spanish forgetting rates were influenced by both the quantity and quality of Spanish language use, as more native input was linked to a better retention of the language. In this regard, it could be argued that if a speaker receives a lot of non-native input, this could imply more difficult circumstances for language retention.

## 1.2.3 Attitudes and motivation

"People's beliefs and feelings are related to their linguistic behavior" (Campbell-Kibler, 2018, p. 144). In language attrition research, such feelings about language can also be called language attitudes or motivation and have been argued to be correlated with the previously discussed factor of language use (Mehotcheva, 2010; Köpke & Schmid, 2004; Schmid & de Bot, 2006). They argue that it is the responsibility of the speaker to search for opportunities for language use, and if they are not really motivated to do so, or have negative attitudes related to language use or towards the language and its culture, they might look for less opportunities to speak it. In the same way, searching for opportunities to actively use the language can be called *effort*, which could be argued to be influenced by attitudes and motivation. Effort is important for maintaining a language, because if it "is responsible for maintaining the stability of a language system, it logically follows that its absence can be considered as the core of attrition" (Jessner et al., 2021, p. 21).

It has already been established that attitudes of speakers have a high influence on the acquisition of a foreign language, so it can be assumed that this is also applicable for the attrition of one (Schmid, 2013). In other words, when a speaker likes speaking a certain language, they are more likely to do so and when a speaker does not particularly like speaking the foreign language, they might not use it to the same extent. However, many language attrition studies have had difficulties establishing the role that attitude and motivation play in the language attrition process given that these factors are subject to change and develop dynamically over the years (Schmid, 2006; Schmid & Mehotcheva, 2012).

Furthermore, attitudes and motivation can be closely tied to other internal psychological factors, such as emotions, anxiety, or stress. If a speaker is more anxious about speaking a certain language, they might have more negative attitudes related to this language and its environment and will be less motivated to search opportunities to speak this language. For example, Jessner et al. (2015) found that high levels of anxiety in relation to speaking a language correlated with self-perceptions of a lower language and pronunciation proficiency. In this way, the researchers found that such anxiety,

characterised by fear of negative evaluation, humiliation, or embarrassment because of making mistakes when speaking, can lead to a speaker avoiding such situations where it is expected that they speak. Moreover, Sider (2004) also found that a fear of making mistakes when speaking with native speakers is one of the commonalities among speakers experiencing language attrition. The results showed that the speakers hesitated to speak the language because they felt that they did not speak it perfectly. Even though they realised that most native speakers would still understand them and that this fear was sometimes imaginary, it did not really alter how they perceived it. In sum, a fear of making mistakes when speaking a language can cause for speakers to search less opportunities to use the language, thus not using it frequently and regularly, which has been argued before to be an influencing factor in the attrition process.

#### 1.3 Hypotheses on language attrition

Even though the research field developed only recently, a significant amount of information has already been discovered about language attrition, mainly drawing on research on language acquisition, because language attrition can be argued to be the reverse process of language acquisition (Mehotcheva, 2010). Factors that are of importance in L2 acquisition may thus also be important in the process of (second) language attrition (Schmid, 2011). In general, the majority of this information has been applied to L1 attrition, but "have subsequently been applied to L2 attrition" (Bardovi-Harlig & Stringer, 2010, p. 3). The same can be argued for the following hypotheses, which have been proposed for L1 attrition processes and can also be applied to L2/FL attrition processes. In the following paragraphs, an overview will be given on the existing hypotheses proposed for language attrition, compiled and summarised from Köpke and Schmid (2004), Bardovi-Harlig and Stringer (2010), Schmid and Mehotcheva (2012), and Jessner et al. (2021). The hypotheses include: *the Regression Hypothesis, the Activation Threshold Hypothesis, the Interference Hypothesis, the Simplification Hypothesis, the Markedness Hypothesis,* and *the Dormant Language Hypothesis.* 

The Regression Hypothesis is based on a memory-approach to language attrition (Schmid & Mehotcheva, 2012). It poses that the order in which items haven been acquired in the language acquisition process, are the reverse order in which these items will attrite during the language attrition process (Köpke & Schmid, 2004; Bardovi-Harlig & Stringer, 2010). In other words, items stored first in a speaker's memory will be forgotten last, and items stored last will be forgotten first; therefore, this hypothesis is also referred to as 'first in, last out' or 'last in, first out'. In this way, it has been argued that the language attrition process is the mirror image of the language acquisition process. This hypothesis is most discussed in L2/FL attrition research.

However, a second interpretation has been given to the Regression Hypothesis (Schmid & Mehotcheva, 2012), arguing that items learned best by a speaker are those to be forgotten last ('best learned, last out'). Best learned items are those simple words and basic grammatical structures necessary to build a language on, taught at the beginning of the language acquisition process and used most frequently,

while lesser learned items may be more complicated words or less frequently used grammatical structures learned later in the acquisition process and used less often. This interpretation gives rise to the next hypothesis.

The Activation Threshold Hypothesis (ATH) is related to the Regression Hypothesis in the sense that it also speculates on which linguistic elements are the first ones to be lost by a speaker due to language attrition. This hypothesis poses the following: the more frequent an item is activated, the lower the threshold will be to recall this item and the more actively this item can be used by a speaker (Bardovi-Harlig & Stringer, 2010; Schmid & Mehotcheva, 2012; Jessner et al., 2021). Consequently, the less frequent an item is activated, the higher the threshold will be to recall and activate this item and the less this item will be used, which could be seen as a sign of language attrition. In this way, the ATH is closely related to the factor of language use, described in section 2.2.2, as the quantity of language use is crucial to keeping the activation threshold level low and maintaining accessibility. Therefore, if the use of a language has reduced, items are activated less frequently and the threshold will be higher, making it more difficult to access and recall these items from memory. In sum, the items learned best will be the ones used most and the ones least vulnerable to language attrition, which is why this hypothesis is also referred to as 'best learned, last out'.

The Interference Hypothesis refers to the previously discussed cross-linguistic influence (CLI), which is why this hypothesis is also referred to as the *Cross-linguistic Influence Hypothesis* or the *Interlanguage Hypothesis* (Köpke & Schmid, 2004; Bardovi-Harlig & Stringer, 2010). As the name suggests, it involves an increasing influence in a speaker's memory of a new and more dominant language on a language already present. However, this influence can also occur in the other direction: the previously learned language being the dominant one and influencing all languages learned later in life by a speaker. This influence and competition between languages can then directly cause attrition of the non-dominant language and signs of attrition can become visible. One condition for transfer is that the languages need to be similar in form and rules. For example, it is more likely for a speaker to attrite in terms of grammar rules that are similar, but less likely to attrite in grammar rules that only exist in one language, but not in the other.

The Simplification Hypothesis is less of a hypothesis in itself and more of an umbrella term for various simplification processes noticeable in any type of attrition (Köpke & Schmid, 2004). These processes seem to occur in situations where there is a lack of input for a long time for the attriting language. Such processes can mean the simplification of morphological items such as agreement markers, or the loss of register control. It is not yet clear how these processes are induced, but it has been argued that they are to a certain extent independent of language transfer (Bardovi-Harlig & Stringer, 2010).

**The Markedness Hypothesis** is used to refer to several ideas in language attrition research. Bardovi-Harlig and Stringer (2010) argue that these ideas are based on the assumption of an individual's language knowledge consisting of parameters in a default setting. During the acquiring or learning process of a language, these parameters have been set to certain marked values. However, when the attrition process starts, due to a prolonged lack of input, it could be argued that these parameters become unmarked and revert to the default setting. However, the number of empirical studies trying to establish this hypothesis is very limited, and it is unlikely that it will be studied further in attrition research because of a lack of enthusiasm for parameter-theories since the 1980s (Bardovi-Harlig & Stringer, 2010, p. 6).

The Dormant Language Hypothesis tries to establish the debate on where language attrition ends (Bardovi-Harlig & Stringer, 2010). On the one hand, language attrition could mean the complete loss of a language or the complete loss of particular linguistic elements. On the other hand, remnants of the language or the linguistic elements could remain in an individual's memory, implying that the language is 'dormant' and language attrition is more of a difficulty of access, and not a total language loss; in this case, there is still a possibility of retrieval. This idea also surfaces in L2 attrition research in the concept of *relearning*. It has been found that relearning a language is easier than learning a language for the first time, thus confirming that the language attrition problem can be regarded as a lack or difficulty of access to linguistic knowledge, rather than a total loss.

## 1.4 Linguistic characteristics of language attrition

This section will discuss how language attrition can be visible in different parts of a language system, drawing on the framework of Pavlenko (2004), as applied to language attrition in Schmid (2011, 2013). As mentioned in section 2.2.1, Pavlenko's original framework distinguishes the different ways in which the language of a speaker can change due to CLI. However, it has been argued that this change, meaning the noticeable use of elements stemming from another language in the changing language, can be considered language attrition signs.

Therefore, this section will compile and summarise how Schmid (2011, 2013) has applied Pavlenko's framework and its four processes to language attrition. She applies the framework to the two main parts of a language system: mental lexicon and linguistic structure. Most of these changes can be attributed to cross-linguistic influence, but sometimes it can also be due to memories or knowledge becoming harder to access if not used regularly.

## 1.4.1 The mental lexicon

Most speakers will mention problems with vocabulary and lexical access when asked how they experience language attrition. This can be because of the fact that language attrition can be most noticeable in the mental lexicon of a speaker, as "a smaller or less readily accessible [...] lexicon is probably one of the first symptoms of language attrition, and one of the areas in which the attritional process manifests itself most markedly" (Schmid, 2011, pp. 45-46). The brain of a bilingual or

multilingual speaker stores multiple lexical items in different languages for the same concept. Attrition in this mental lexicon of a speaker can mainly be caused by two phenomena: the cross-linguistic influence, transfer, or competition between lexical items, or the inaccessibility of such items.

In terms of CLI, lexical items can change or restructure the lexical system of a language according to the four processes of Pavlenko's framework. The effect of these processes in the lexical use of speakers will be discussed and exemplified in the following paragraphs.

**Borrowing** in terms of the lexical use of a speaker consists of vocabulary items from one language being used in the other language, adopting the entire lexical form and use of the item in the other language (Schmid, 2011, pp. 20-26). This item thus becomes part of the other language system and is integrated either momentarily or permanently. For example, when a multilingual speaker uses an English word when speaking in Dutch because they cannot retrieve the corresponding Dutch word, this can be considered borrowing.

**Restructuring** with regard to vocabulary means the analysis of lexical items of one language according to rules or norms of corresponding lexical items from another language (Schmid, 2011, pp. 26-31). For example, when a word is literally translated, it might exist in the language but not have the same meaning, which will come across as unidiomatic in terms of collocations or use. An example of this is the English verb *to run*, which can be used in constructions such as *to run for president* or *to run short of something* (Schmid, 2013, p. 118). In other languages such as Dutch, however, such constructions with the verb *lopen* are not used (*\*voor president lopen / \*tekort lopen aan*).

**Convergence** of lexical items involves a speaker merging or integrating lexical items from two or more languages and creating something new that differs from the original languages (Schmid, 2011, pp. 31-35). The most well-known example of this phenomenon is the concept of *false friends* (Schmid, 2013, p. 118). For example, the English word *magazine* and the French word *magasin* are similar in form but have a different meaning. When a speaker integrates the word *magazine* into English in the context of going to the shops, because they are thinking of the French word *magasin*, they create something new, as *magazine* does not exist in this context in English.

**Shift** in the vocabulary use of a speaker can imply a total or partial shift of words in the one language towards structures, rules, boundaries, or values that are typical for the other language (Schmid, 2011, pp. 35-36). This can be seen when using words of politeness that do not have the same polite meaning in the other language, as such words are highly culture specific (Schmid, 2011, 2013). For example, Americans give compliments almost automatically as an empty politeness marker, but in France, compliments mean a genuine appreciation, which is accordingly followed by a downplay of the compliment (Schmid, 2011, p. 35). After a long immersion in American culture, a French speaker might be used to replying automatically to compliments with a quick 'Thanks', breaking with the unwritten French custom of modesty after being given a compliment.

Next to CLI having an influence on items in the mental lexicon of a speaker, such items can also become harder to retrieve because of inaccessibility, which can result in a speaker forgetting words or experiencing more difficulties when trying to recall them (Schmid, 2011). This can be explained by much of the information stored in the memories of bilinguals and multilinguals being very similar: words have the same meanings, some vowels or consonants are pronounced the same or grammatical structures can be similar. Furthermore, as described above, it is important to continue using languages, because information that is stored in a human's memory can degrade if not maintained. This can be traced back to the Activation Threshold Hypothesis, because when lexical items are not used for a long time, the threshold raises and access to such items can become much harder, up to the point where certain words are momentarily or permanently forgotten.

In short, attrition in the mental lexicon of a speaker can be caused by either CLI or access problems. A speaker might not be able to recall a word, because similar items for the same concept in another language can be so highly active that the word cannot be accessed (CLI); or a speaker might have known a word in a language at some point, but has not used it for some time, making it harder for to remember it (access problems). Such changes induced by CLI or access problems in a speaker's mental lexicon and vocabulary use, are some of the noticeable signs of language attrition.

#### 1.4.2 Linguistic structure

Attrition of the linguistic structure of a language also remains an under-researched topic. Schmid (2011) argues that this can be due to the fact that the linguistic structure of a language is less susceptible to language attrition than the mental lexicon. She argues that the linguistic structure of a language consists of much smaller sets of items. For example, many languages have a very extensive vocabulary, but only a limited number of grammatical structures, phonemes, or inflectional endings. This limited number of items is therefore reinforced to a greater extent than most lexical items, because more of such items will be produced in an interaction than even the most frequently used word. Because of the limited number and thus more frequent use of these items, it can be argued that these items will prove to be more stable and less susceptible to language attrition than lexical items ('best learned, last out', Regression Hypothesis, Activation Threshold Hypothesis – section 2.3). However, linguistic structure items such as phonetics, phonology, and grammar can still be affected by language attrition, which will be discussed and exemplified in the following paragraphs.

In terms of phonology and phonetics, it has been found that multilingual speakers sometimes merge certain speech sounds (Schmid, 2011, pp. 49-53). Again, Pavlenko's framework can be applied here.

**Borrowing** can refer to adapting the pronunciation of certain words from the one language and using it that way in the other language, while it is normally pronounced according to pronunciation norms of the other language (Schmid, 2011, p. 51). For example, in a study of Schmid (2007), she discovered

phonetic borrowing among German speakers pronouncing 'Charlie Chaplin' the *English way* during a retelling task in German.

**Restructuring** in phonetics can, for example, refer to a speaker pronouncing certain letters in particular combinations where a native speaker of that language would not pronounce it (Schmid, 2011, p. 51-52). The speaker analyses this combination of letters according to the rules of the other language, where they do pronounce that letter. However, in the other language, this letter in that combination is never pronounced.

**Convergence** is the most frequently observed phonetic change and refers to speakers using an intermediate version of a particular phoneme that is similar to but not the same as the pronunciation of that phoneme in either language (Schmid, 2011, pp. 52-53). In other words, the two different pronunciations of the phoneme have merged and created a new way to be pronounced.

**Shift** in phonetic structure can refer to a speaker pronouncing a phoneme the way it should be pronounced in one language, but while speaking the other language (Schmid, 2011, p. 53). This can, for example, mean the use of the rhotic /r/ in a language where this type of pronunciation of the /r/ does not exist. This is also what Kartushina and Martin (2019) discovered: a change in vowel production, more specifically assimilatory acoustic drift, of bilingual Spanish-Basque students after an immersive period in an English program was noticeable, as the participants drifted in both their native languages slightly and on occasion towards the English vowel system.

Another part of the linguistic system of a language is grammar. The grammatical system also consists of a limited number of items but is different to the phonemic system because phonemes can be pronounced differently depending on letter combinations, but grammatical items such as inflections or syntactic structures are either correctly or incorrectly used (Schmid, 2011). In this way, Schmid argues that there is even less probability of language attrition occurring in such grammatical items. However, this does not exclude signs of language attrition being visible in the grammatical use of a speaker, as described in Schmid (2011, pp. 57-66). In this way, word order patterns, sentence structures, or verb placements can be subject to the borrowing or shift processes, for example when an SVO structure (subject-verb-object) is used in a language that normally uses SOV structures (subject-object-verb). Furthermore, restructuring has been found in grammatical systems of multilingual speakers, for example when a tense is constructed the same way in two languages but used to indicate different aspects. When the tense used in the one language lacks the implication of an aspect associated with this tense in the other language, restructuring has taken place, because the speaker has analysed the tense according to rules of the other language. Furthermore, convergence can sometimes be seen in the use of pronominal references: in English, pronominal references are used more than in Spanish, which can result in speakers overusing such references in Spanish or underusing them in English.

#### 1.5 The study abroad context

Studying abroad (SA) has become a widespread experience. According to the 2021 annual Erasmus+ report of the European Commission (2022), more than 648,000 staff members and learners went on a mobility activity in 2021, the majority of which occurred within programmes in higher education (43%). This brings the total number of participants in mobility activities supported by the programme to 12.5 million since 1987. These exchange programmes and immersions in a target culture can often have an effect on the language development of individuals. As mentioned in Borràs and Llanes (2021), the SA context is one of the most favourable contexts for L2/FL learning, as it allows for many opportunities to engage with the target language.

Linguists too have observed the many possibilities that such exchanges abroad can offer for language developments such as language acquisition (Mehotcheva, 2010). There is now a substantial body of research on overall language acquisition and development in the SA context (Atif, 2015; Llanes et al., 2016; Özbaşaran, 2015; Hoek, 2011; Kartushina & Martin, 2019). Many studies have focussed on specific aspects of the language acquisition process such as oral proficiency (Kouly, 2016; Llanes et al., 2011; Mora & Valls-Ferrer, 2012), writing skills (Barquin, 2012; Pérez-Vidal & Juan-Garau, 2011), reading skills (Kraut, 2017), and vocabulary (Alqarni, 2017; Barquin, 2012; Briggs, 2015). For a more extensive overview of the many studies on L2 development in a SA context, see Borràs and Llanes (2021).

In sum, it can be noted that the majority of the existing research on language developments during a SA experience has been focussing on language acquisition and less on language attrition, which is the main focus of the present study. Some research does exist on language attrition in relation to SA contexts, but two main types of studies dominate the field: (1) studies interested in L1 attrition among students studying abroad in an L2/FL environment (Hoek, 2011; Kartushina & Martin, 2019; Yılmaz & Schmid, 2018), and (2) studies interested in L2/FL attrition during the period after being immersed in the language during the SA period (Mehotcheva, 2010; Kartushina & Martin, 2019). Moreover, the second type of study has considered both native environments of the FL (Hoek, 2011; Mehotcheva, 2010) as well as non-native environments, where the FL was used as a *lingua franca,* which was English in the majority of the studies (Atif, 2020; Llanes et al., 2016).

While being very relevant to further develop the field of language development research, such types of studies do not fully align with the main research question of the present study, which is examining the extent to which students can experience FL attrition during a SA period. Especially for higher education institutions, it might be useful to explore this topic further, as many language students participate in exchange programmes with the intention of improving their language skills. However, it could be interesting to establish that some students might also experience a standstill in their language proficiency, or even language attrition.

## 2 RESEACH QUESTIONS AND HYPOTHESES

As mentioned in the introduction, this study is exploratory in character. Before elaborating on the research questions and hypotheses of the present study, a short section will be dedicated to motivating why an exploratory research approach is appropriate.

## 2.1 Exploratory research

Exploratory research is by definition a type of research designed to explore certain research questions or parts of a study field. More often than not, these research questions or this particular topic have not been studied in depth yet, and according to Swedberg (2020), exploratory research functions as an effort to try and uncover novel ideas on, or interesting aspects of such particular study fields. The purpose of exploratory research is not to supply conclusive evidence or results, but rather to help researchers "understand more about a particular topic of interest" (George, 2023, para. 9).

In this way, the present study aims to explore the topic of foreign language attrition during a study abroad context, because, as established in Chapter 1, not much research has been conducted on the attrition of a FL occurring at the same time as the SA period. Exploratory research often has a benefit for future research: its preliminary results can be used as an effective guide and often lay the groundwork for future studies (George, 2023). The present study will therefore explore the topic of FL attrition during a SA experience, to provide sufficient material to raise the interest of future researchers, so that more focussed and profound research can be conducted on the issue.

## 2.2 Research questions

The aim of the present study is to determine whether Flemish university students, studying English and Spanish, feel as though they experienced FL attrition of either English, Spanish, or both, during a SA period, and to what extent. The main research question the present study aims to answer is therefore:

RQ To what extent do (English-Spanish) language students feel that they experienced foreign language attrition during a period of study abroad?

If the students felt like they had experienced FL attrition, the following sub-question will be considered to further determine what signs of attrition they had experienced when using the FL:

SRQ1 What signs indicating foreign language attrition did the students experience when using the language(s)?

Furthermore, this study examines the factors that played a role in the FL attrition, or lack thereof, among the language students. Therefore, the following sub-questions have been considered:

- SRQ2 To what extent does level of motivation to use the foreign language(s) play a role in the attrition process?
- SRQ3 To what extent do attitudes towards the foreign language(s) play a role in the attrition process?
- SRQ4 To what extent does language use of the foreign language(s) play a role in the attrition process?

## 2.3 Hypotheses

Similar to what Kartushina and Martin (2019) found, which is that FL attrition had occurred during the SA period, it is hypothesised that some of the students will also feel as though they experienced language attrition for one of their FLs, but most likely for the FL non-native to the environment they resided in (RQ), as similar to the findings of Atif (2020) and Llanes et al. (2016). In other words, for students who went to a Spanish-speaking country, it is hypothesised that FL attrition is more likely to occur for English, and for students who went to an English-speaking country, FL attrition will be more likely to occur for Spanish. However, it is not excluded that FL attrition can be experienced for the language native to the SA environment, as was also the case in Hoek (2011) and Mehotcheva (2010).

Additionally, for SRQ1, the hypothesis is that language attrition signs will have been experienced by some students. It is hypothesised that if students indicated FL attrition, they had also experienced language attrition signs, such as an increased amount of simple vocabulary use, hesitations, code-switching, pronunciation errors, recall difficulties, or grammatical errors (Schmid 2011, 2013). Such signs also include those caused by cross-linguistic influence (CLI), and it is hypothesised that CLI between the two FLs will have been experienced by some students, as similar to the findings of Mickan (2021).

For SRQ2, SRQ3, and SRQ4, the following is hypothesised: (1) motivation will play a role in the language use and retention or attrition of a foreign language, with students who are less motivated to speak the language being more likely to experience (signs of) language attrition, and vice versa, (2) attitudes will also play a role in the attrition process, with students who have more positive attitudes towards the language, culture, and using the language, being less likely to experience (signs of) language attrition in that language, and vice versa, and (3) language use will play a role in the attrition process as well, with students using the language less, being more likely to experience (signs of) language attrition, and vice versa. Furthermore, it is hypothesised that Spanish language attrition can occur due to a lack of Spanish use in the English-speaking environment, and English language attrition can occur either due to a lack of use or due to a lesser quality of spoken English, having used the language more as a *lingua franca* and not in native or formal environments. Both (1) and (2) have been

based on Jessner et al. (2021), Köpke and Schmid (2004), Mehotcheva (2010), Schmid (2011, 2013), Schmid and de Bot (2006), and Schmid and Mehotcheva (2012), and (3) on Jessner et al. (2021), Kartushina and Martin (2019), Mehotcheva (2010), Mickan (2021), Schmid (2011, 2013), and Schmid and Mehotcheva (2012).

## 3 METHODOLOGY

## 3.1 Respondents

The population chosen for this study was composed of language students studying English and Spanish at a Flemish university, who had studied abroad in a country where one of the FLs was the native language, and the other FL was not used or not used as a native language. The survey was distributed to university students at Ghent University and KU Leuven. All students had to have participated in the Erasmus exchange programme for one semester in either Spain or an English-speaking country during the past three academic years (2020-2021, 2021-2022, 2022-2023). It was opted to contact students from the past three academic years to get the largest response group possible.

The language combination English-Spanish was chosen in order to keep the group of respondents as homogeneous as possible. In addition, this facilitated making one survey understandable for all, in English and referring to the same second FL the students studied. If students had studied different language combinations, it might have been too confusing to construct different versions of surveys in different languages, and this could also have been an issue when analysing the results. The main issue arising from choosing only one type of student, is that the group is relatively smaller than when all types of language combinations were to have been considered. However, by contacting different universities in Flanders and not only keeping to Ghent university, this issue was minimised.

At both Ghent University as well as KU Leuven, the students had undergone a thorough official instruction in both the foreign languages. For English, the universities built on the English knowledge obtained in secondary education, and for Spanish, students started with zero prior language knowledge. It is assumed that all students share a similar initial proficiency in both languages.

#### 3.2 Survey

#### Motivation

In language attrition research, many different methods, such as written, oral, or self-assessment tasks, can be used to ascertain whether multilingual individuals experience language attrition. Written tasks such as exams, writing tasks, or a C-test, a test where participants have to retrieve language components in a text, can be effective methods for measuring both active and passive language retrieval (Llanes et al., 2016; Sigott, 1995). Oral tasks such as interviews or Picture Naming Tasks are especially useful to assess pronunciation, fluency, comprehensibility, grammar use, lexical use and repair strategies all at the same time (Bardovi-Harlig & Stringer, 2010; Kartushina & Martin, 2019; Mehotcheva, 2010). Self-assessment tasks, often questionnaires or surveys, can be useful to explore a certain topic of a research field, without having to provide conclusive results or proving theories, as used in Attif (2020) and Özbaşaran (2015). In addition to the main methods of assessing language attrition, background information on a participant should be obtained, for which a sociolinguistic questionnaire (SLQ)

can be used. A SLQ is an effective way to gather personal details, linguistic backgrounds, or language experiences of participants without having to monitor them closely.

The present study has chosen to combine a SLQ and a self-reporting survey as its main method. The aim of this study is to explore the topic of FL during a SA period and raise the interest of researchers, for which a self-assessment tool is a solid option. Written or oral tasks, focussing on language output and change in proficiency in which students have to participate before and after their SA experience, will not be used in this study. Given that this study was a one-year project, it might have been difficult to find a large enough group of participants willing to complete both sets of tasks. In order to reduce the risk of a low response, and given the exploratory nature of the present study, a self-reporting method of data collection targeting a larger group of students seemed appropriate.

The use of a survey was preferred because of its many advantages, such as the possibility to collect data from respondents in a short period of time (Kabir, 2016) and the possibility to reach "small, scattered, or specialised populations" (Dörnyei, 2007, p. 121). The former was especially beneficial given the tight time frame, and the latter because it facilitated contacting language students from different universities and different places of residence in Belgium at the same time. Other advantages of using a survey include the ease of distribution, by sending a link to possible respondents, and the low cost to create one, as many academic institutions have invested in licences for online survey tools to be used for free by its staff and students. For example, Ghent University provides a licence to create surveys for free on Qualtrics XM (<u>https://www.qualtrics.com</u>), which was used to create the survey of the present study.

#### Process

Before questions of the survey could be formulated, it was necessary to explore the existing literature on language attrition and decide which topics were of more relevance to the research questions and which factors of the attrition process were most interesting to include. In order to limit the scope of this study, not all factors were included. The most relevant ones considered for this study were *language use*, *attitudes and motivation*, and *signs of language attrition* partly induced by *cross-linguistic influence*. The theory regarding these factors in the context of language attrition has already been extensively described, but some more clarifications are mentioned in the following paragraphs.

Language use is crucial for the retention of a language, and thus also to avoid attrition. However, this factor is very diverse in the sense that it is not really clear what language use entails and whether it includes both receptive and productive language activities or not. As summarised in Jessner et al. (2021), a number of studies have found that there is less attrition in, for example, receptive lexical skills when recognising words, than in productive lexical skills when recalling words for use. Furthermore, after finding very little to almost no signs of attrition in the lexical and grammatical receptive skills of participants in the studies of Weltens (1989) and Grendel (1993), it was concluded that future research on language attrition should put its focus on productive skills, instead of receptive skills (Weltens &

Grendel, 1993). Schmid and Mehotcheva (2012) further confirm that productive skills, rather than receptive skills, are generally more vulnerable to language attrition. Therefore, the present study focussed on such productive skills, and speaking skills in particular.

For attitudes and motivation, many language attrition studies have had difficulties establishing the role that the two factors play in the language attrition process, given that both factors are subject to change and develop dynamically over the years (Schmid & Mehotcheva, 2012; Schmid, 2006). Language attrition is often studied among speakers residing abroad for long periods of time, so attitudes and motivations can change during the course of the studies. However, this study focusses on speakers who resided abroad for only a short period of time, for which it can be argued that attitudes and motivation do not change or are less likely to change significantly. Therefore, it can be easier to try and establish the role that both factors play in the language attrition process, and this can result in these factors being more relevant to the present study than to studies focussing on long periods of time.

For *language attrition signs* that the students may have experienced, both changes in the mental lexicon and the linguistic structure were asked for. However, given that attrition is most noticeable in the mental lexicon of a speaker, more attention was given to this, and less to grammar or pronunciation. In addition, as many signs are not only due to lack of or change in use but also because of cross-linguistic influence and competition between languages, some focus was also put on discovering whether the speakers had experienced this kind of interference in their language use.

With regard to constructing a survey and assuring that the gathered data is accurate and precise, a researcher can make use of surveys or questionnaires that have already been designed for previous studies (Kabir, 2016). Therefore, the questions of each section of the survey were based on a combination of existing surveys used in previous language attrition studies and knowledge obtained on the topic when reviewing the existing literature. The sections of the survey correspond to the factors mentioned earlier: language use, motivation and attitudes, and language attrition signs. In addition, a short SLQ was used to ask for some background information from the respondents. Each section was based on the following surveys and information as found in the literature:

The **SLQ** and **language use** sections of the survey were based on Hoek (2011), Keijzer (2007), Marian et al. (2007), and Mehotcheva (2010).

The **motivation and attitudes** section was based on Mehotcheva (2010), Mickan (2021), and Schmid and Dusseldorp (2010), as based on Gardner (2004) and Dostert (2009).

The **language attrition** section was based on the linguistic characteristics as described in Schmid (2011, pp. 20-36) and on Schmid's website on language attrition (<u>https://languageattrition.org/</u>).

The survey was created in Qualtrics XM. In order to distribute the survey, email addresses of English-Spanish language students enrolled at Flemish universities had to be obtained. An email with this request was sent to the language departments of Ghent University, KU Leuven, and the Vrije Universiteit Brussel (VUB). Ghent University provided a list of email addresses of English-Spanish language students who had participated in an exchange programme for a semester during the past three academic years. The survey was sent to them by email. KU Leuven, on the other hand, mentioned that sharing such information did not comply with the provisions of the GDPR law of the European Union. They proposed, however, to distribute the survey to the intended students themselves. The VUB did not respond to the first request by email. In sum, Ghent University and KU Leuven both contributed to distributing the survey to the relevant students.

## **Composition and question types**

Before any questions were asked, a small announcement was made thanking the respondents for completing the survey and reminding them of voluntary participation and anonymous data processing. The survey consisted of four parts and started by asking for some general background information, then asked for language use and general motivations and attitudes during the stay abroad, and ended by asking for specific signs of language attrition they had experienced. See Appendix A for the full list of questions.

In hindsight, some of the questions of the survey were found to be unnecessary to the aim of the study or not specified enough to provide useful data and were therefore not considered when analysing the data. For example, age and duration were not of particular relevance to the research questions. Additionally, language use contexts proved to be more complex, as it cannot be guessed which contexts are native or non-native, or formal or informal. For the same reason, statements on feelings of solidarity or interactions with non-native speakers were not included in the analysis, because they could not be justified or supported enough based on the literature.

#### 3.3 Analysis and interpretation

Qualtrics XM allowed for the automatic generation of the survey responses into a .csv file. This file was put in the statistical processing programme SPSS version 22 to be analysed according to statistical principles explained in Pauwels (2022). However, the data generated by Qualtrics XM consisted of mainly textual data. For example, questions on location and language use required a written response and the 5 possible answers to the statements were kept as their corresponding written answers and were not given a number. Therefore, the textual datafile had to be turned into a quantified dataset in order to be able to use some statistical methods for analysing and explaining the data. However, quantifying the data also allowed for the search for possible relations between the independent and dependent variables. In this case, and according to the literature, the independent variables are language use, motivation, and attitudes and the dependent variable is experienced language attrition.

By quantifying the data, descriptive statistical methods could be applied to answer the research questions and possibly confirm the hypotheses. In this way, univariate analysis could be used to describe the respondents' characteristics, such as age and location, and to search for the most informative measure of attrition. Bivariate analyses were used to detect and describe relations between the measure of attrition and the factors of importance. The choice of using descriptive statistics, and not explanatory or inferential statistics, aligns with the exploratory nature of the present study, as descriptive statistics are the best way to explore data (Jones, 2022). In other words, the results were interpreted with the aim of exploring and describing the relation between variables for the sample of the present study, using Pauwels (2022) as a guide.

In addition, the results were visualised in tables and graphs made using SPSS and Excel, to better understand and be able to interpret the results, which will be described and discussed in the upcoming chapters.

## 4 RESULTS

This chapter will present the quantitative results of the data. First, the distribution of the sample will be described, followed by a description of the results for each question. At the end, relations between variables will be statistically described. A discussion and interpretation of the results will be provided in Chapter 5.

## 4.1 Distribution of the sample

The population chosen for this study was language students studying English and Spanish at a Flemish university, who had studied abroad in a country where one of the FLs was the native language, and the other FL was not used or not used as a native language. The survey was sent to three Flemish universities, of which one provided me with email addresses of students (Ghent University), one offered to distribute the survey their own way (KU Leuven), and one had not responded to the request of distribution (VUB). A total of 71 students were reached, of which 36 completed the survey (n=36), resulting in a response rate of 51%.

All students had participated in the Erasmus exchange programme for one semester (ranging from four to six months) in either Spain or an English-speaking country during the past three academic years (2020-2021, 2021-2022, 2022-2023). Four students had studied in an English-speaking region. Each of them had studied in a different country or nation: Scotland (Edinburgh), Republic of Ireland (Limerick), England (Newcastle), and the United States (Fairfax). The remaining 32 students had resided in Spain, spread over 12 different cities and mainly in Valencia (11), Seville (6), and Salamanca (5). Other cities included Alicante, Barcelona, Cádiz, Castellón de la Plana, Córdoba, Madrid, Málaga, Murcia, and Oviedo.

## 4.2 Language attrition

## A computed variable: comparison of self-reported initial and final proficiency level

At the beginning of the survey, all respondents were asked to indicate how they would rate their general language proficiency for both languages at the beginning and at the end of the study abroad period. These values will be referred to as *initial proficiency* and *final proficiency*. Four 10-point rating scales were presented ranging from 1 (basic) to 10 (near native), two to report English initial and final proficiency and two to report Spanish initial and final proficiency. It could be argued that the students score themselves out of 10 and at the same time reflect on their perceived developments of proficiency in English and Spanish. This progress, attrition, or the lack of both, can be visualised by subtracting the scores given for initial proficiency from the scores given for final proficiency for both English and Spanish. In this way, a new computed variable is created: 'self-reported initial vs final proficiency for English/Spanish'. For this computed variable, a zero score means no progress nor attrition,

but a reported retention of language proficiency. Negative values indicate reported attrition of proficiency and positive values reported progress.

# Region: Spain (n=32), Spanish proficiency

For the group of 32 students that had resided in Spain, various levels of initial proficiency were reported, ranging from 2 to 7. When compared to final proficiency, no student reported attrition and only a minority reported retention (6.25%). For the majority of the students progress in proficiency was found (93.75%); half showed only little progress (+1) and the other half more progress (+2 and higher).


This can also be observed in the clear shift to the right when comparing the reported levels of initial proficiency to those of final proficiency for Spanish.



#### Region: Spain (n=32), English proficiency

For English, on the other hand, the students reported much higher levels of initial proficiency, ranging from 6 to 10. When compared to final proficiency, retention was found for two thirds of the students (66%). The other third was more divided: attrition for 9% and progress for 25%. The three students experiencing attrition, go from 7 to 6, 8 to 7, and 8 to 6.



Region: English-speaking (n=4), English proficiency

The 4 students of the English-speaking cities reported high initial proficiency levels for English (7-9). When compared to the reported levels final proficiency, thus looking at the change in language proficiency, retention was observed for 2 students and little progress for the other 2 students (1).

# Region: English-speaking (n=4), Spanish proficiency

For Spanish, on the other hand, the students reported their initial proficiency level to be significantly lower: 2 students rather low (4), 1 student intermediate (5) and 1 student relatively high (7). Compared to final Spanish proficiency, retention was found for 3 students and little attrition for 1 student (-1).

However, one of the three students for whom retention was observed, reported the following as an answer to the last open question on other language deterioration they wanted to mention:

Although I indicated a rise in my level of Spanish earlier in the survey, I would like to correct this and confirm that my level of Spanish had indeed fallen. I attribute this largely to the fact that I only was able to take up one Spanish course during my semester there. This course was just a proficiency course and I felt that I had been placed far below my level, so I did not get a real chance to improve my language skills. I had little to zero contact with native speakers of Spanish either, so there were no real opportunities to practice.

# A control question for attrition

Next to the previously discussed question and the computed variable comparing initial to final language proficiency for both languages, further on in the survey a second question was asked which also referred to possible FL attrition. This question can be used as a control question. The students were asked to indicate from a list of five options what applied most to them at the end of the SA period. They could choose between the following:

I had become better at both English and Spanish I had become better at Spanish, but my level had fallen for English I had become better at English, but my level had fallen for Spanish My level had fallen for both English and Spanish I had the same level of skill in both English and Spanish

# Region: Spain (n=32)

For this group, 5 respondents did not answer this question. 1 out of 3 indicated progress for both languages (34%). With regard to attrition, 9% indicated that their level had fallen for Spanish, and 16% that their level had fallen for English. 7 students indicated that they had the same level for both languages (22%), and 1 student had experienced a fall in level for both languages (3%).

		Frequency	Percent	Valid Percent	Cumulative Percent
Valid		5	15,6	15,6	15,6
	l had become better at both English and Spanish	11	34,4	34,4	50,0
	l had become better at English, but my level had fallen for Spanish	3	9,4	9,4	59,4
	l had become better at Spanish, but my level had fallen for English	5	15,6	15,6	75,0
	l had the same level of skill in both English and Spanish	7	21,9	21,9	96,9
	My level had fallen for both English and Spanish	1	3,1	3,1	100,0
	Total	32	100,0	100,0	

Indicate what you think applies most to you: at the end of my Erasmus stay abroad, ...

Table 1: Control question for attrition (n=32)

# Region: English-speaking (n=4)

The 4 students answered this question unanimously. They all indicated that they had become better at English, but their level had fallen for Spanish.

· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·							
		Frequency	Percent	Valid Percent	Cumulative Percent		
Valid	l had become better at English, but my level had fallen for Spanish	4	100,0	100,0	100,0		

#### Indicate what you think applies most to you: at the end of my Erasmus stay abroad, ...

Table 2: Control question for attrition (n=4)

### Computed variable compared to control question answers

The processing of the survey data allows for the answering of the research question using both pieces of information: the computed variable on the one hand, and the answers to the control question on the other.

### Region: Spain (n=32)

Before comparing the computed variable with the answers to the control question, a crosstabulation had to be made to present the results of the computed variable for English and for Spanish combined.

			Self-reported initial vs final English proficiency					
		-2	-1	0	1	2	3	Total
Self-reported initial vs	0	1	0	1	0	0	0	2
final Spanish proficiency	1	0	0	10	2	1	1	14
	2	0	0	7	3	0	0	10
	3	0	1	2	1	0	0	4
	4	0	1	1	0	0	0	2
Total		1	2	21	6	1	1	32

Table 3: Crosstabulation of the computed variables for both languages (n=32)

The following table presents the frequency distribution of the answers given to the control question.

Indicate what you think applies most to you: at the end of my Erasmus stay abroad, ...

		Frequency	Percent	Valid Percent	Cumulative Percent
Valid		5	15,6	15,6	15,6
	l had become better at both English and Spanish	11	34,4	34,4	50,0
	l had become better at English, but my level had fallen for Spanish	3	9,4	9,4	59,4
	l had become better at Spanish, but my level had fallen for English	5	15,6	15,6	75,0
	l had the same level of skill in both English and Spanish	7	21,9	21,9	96,9
	My level had fallen for both English and Spanish	1	3,1	3,1	100,0
	Total	32	100,0	100,0	

Table 1: Control question for attrition (n=32)

When comparing the crosstab with the computed variables to the frequency table of the control questions, the following overview can be given:

	Computed variable	Control question
Progress for both languages	8 students (25%)	11 students (34%)
Progress for English, attrition for Spanish	No students	3 students (9%)
Progress for Spanish, attrition for English	2 students	5 students (16%)
Retention for both languages	1 student	7 students (22%)
Attrition for both languages	No students	1 student (3%)

Table 4: Comparison of the computed variable crosstabulation and the control question answers

The most important conclusion that can be drawn from this, is that for the computed variable most students experienced retention for English and progress for Spanish, which corresponds to 20 students, or 62%. However, this is the answer category that is not present in the control question.

# Region: English-speaking (n=4)

When comparing the computed variable to the control question answers for this group, the following can be noted:

- (1) A unanimous answer for 'I had become better at English, ...', while the computed variable found retention for English for 2 students.
- (2) A unanimous answer for '... but my level had fallen for Spanish.', while the computed variable found retention for Spanish for 2 students (initially 3, but the student changing their answer, as mentioned before, is excluded).

In other words, the control question answers cause for more extreme conclusions to be drawn, as a possible additional answer category is not provided, namely for when students experience progress for one language and retention for the other.

# 4.3 Bivariate analyses

# 4.3.1 Attrition as a variable for bivariate analyses

To be able to answer the research questions aiming to detect the role of a certain factor in the language attrition process such as language use and attitudes and motivation, and discover which language attrition signs the students experienced, it is important to try and find a variable that represents and shapes FL attrition in order to allow for bivariate analysis to be conducted. However, the condition for such bivariate analyses using a variable of language attrition, is that a significantly large enough group of respondents has experienced FL attrition.

According to the computed variable of the comparison between initial and final proficiency for both languages and for the whole group of respondents (n=36), 4 students experienced FL attrition, which

can be read in the columns and rows with negative values in the crosstab. This number is actually 5, also including the student who changed their answer afterwards.

			Self-reported initial vs final English proficiency					
		-2	-1	0	1	2	3	Total
Self-reported initial vs	-1	0	0	1	0	0	0	1
final Spanish proficiency	0	1	0	2	2	0	0	5
	1	0	0	10	2	1	1	14
	2	0	0	7	3	0	0	10
	3	0	1	2	1	0	0	4
	4	0	1	1	0	0	0	2
Total		1	2	23	8	1	1	36

Table 5: Crosstabulation of computed variable for both languages (n=36)

In terms of this variable, the extent of language attrition can be seen quantitatively, because of which this variable could be measured at interval level. Interval levels of measurement are particularly interesting to use in the search for associations because it permits different statistical analyses using bivariate and multivariate statistics (Pauwels, 2022).

However, a group of 5 students is too small, which means that it is necessary to take the control question into further consideration. The answers to the control question indicate that 13 students had experienced language attrition, which corresponds to 36%.

		Frequency	Percent	Valid Percent	Cumulative Percent
Valid		5	13,9	13,9	13,9
	l had become better at both English and Spanish	11	30,6	30,6	44,4
	l had become better at English, but my level had fallen for Spanish	7	19,4	19,4	63,9
	l had become better at Spanish, but my level had fallen for English	5	13,9	13,9	77,8
	l had the same level of skill in both English and Spanish	7	19,4	19,4	97,2
	My level had fallen for both English and Spanish	1	2,8	2,8	100,0
	Total	36	100,0	100,0	

Indicate what you think applies most to you: at the end of my Erasmus stay abroad, ...

Table 6: Control question for attrition (n=36)

Based on the answers to this question, an ordinal variable can be created of which the following categories can be ranked from a lower to a higher level of proficiency (1 < 2 < 3 < 4):

Attrition for both languages	1 student
Attrition for one language	12 students
Retention for both languages	7 students
Progress for both languages	11 students

This variable can be developed further by separating English and Spanish proficiency divided into the following categories per language and ranked the same way as the previous variable, from a lower level to a higher level of proficiency (1 < 2 < 3):

Attrition (fall in level) Retention (same level) Progress (better level)

		Frequency	Percent	Valid Percent	Cumulative Percent
Valid	Fall in level	6	16,7	19,4	19,4
	Same level	7	19,4	22,6	41,9
	Better level	18	50,0	58,1	100,0
	Total	31	86,1	100,0	
Missing	System	5	13,9		
Total		36	100,0		

		Frequency	Percent	Valid Percent	Cumulative Percent
Valid	Fall in level	8	22,2	25,8	25,8
	Same level	7	19,4	22,6	48,4
	Better level	16	44.4	51,6	100,0
	Total	31	86,1	100,0	
Missing	System	5	13,9		
Total		36	100,0		

*Table 7:* Control question for attrition - 3 categories for **English** (n=36)

Table 8: Control question for attrition - 3categories for Spanish (n=36)

These created variables refer to the self-reported level of proficiency at the end of the SA period of the students. These variables can now serve to measure attrition for both English and Spanish. Because of these new variables, bivariate analysis is possible: the attrition variable can be compared to the other factors of importance in the language attrition process, which have also been asked for in the survey. These other factors are language use, motivation and attitudes, and language attrition signs. The bivariate analyses will allow for a description of the relationship between language attrition and the other factors.

# 4.3.2 Gamma as measure of association

Bivariate statistics encompass the different ways to describe the relation between two variables, which is expressed using measures of association. The type of measure of association depends on the nature of variables in terms of their measurement level (Pauwels, 2022). In this case, it could be argued that

all variables taken into consideration for such bivariate analyses are ordinal. *Language attrition* has been made ordinal, which is described in the previous section. *Language use* was expressed in three percentage classes by the respondents, which is inherently ordinal. Both *motivation and attitude* and *language attrition signs* were asked for using 5-point Likert scales, which are also ordinal in nature. In order to establish possible relations and associations between language attrition and the other variables, a measure of association for ordinal variables is needed, such as Gamma.

Gamma, also known as the Goodman-Kruskal's Gamma, is a measure of association for ordinal variables (Pauwels, 2022, pp. 124-125). Gamma is expressed in values ranging from -1.00 to 1.00 and argues that the further from 0, the stronger the association between variables. In this way, a Gamma of -1.00 indicates a negative perfect relationship between variables and, the other way around, a Gamma of 1.00 indicates a positive perfect relationship between variables. When Gamma is used, the guidelines to interpret the strength of association, according to Britton (2023), are the following:

0.00	no association
± .0109	weak association
± .1029	moderate association
± .3099	strong association
± 1.00	perfect association

# 4.3.3 Language use

The students were asked to give an estimate of the proportion of time that they spent using Dutch, English, and Spanish during the SA period. They had to give a percentage for each language and it had to add up to 100%. As a consequence, three variables can be found in the dataset: proportion of time spent using Dutch, proportion of time spent using English, and proportion of time spent using Spanish. The percentages given by the students varied substantially because of which a derived variable was created, dividing the percentages into categories with boundaries 0-30%, 31-59%, and 60%-99%. The following table presents for each language the estimated proportion of time spent using the language.

	Dutch	English	Spanish
0-30%	53,1%	37,5%	37,5%
31-59%	28,1%	28,1%	37,5%
60-99%	3,1%	18,8%	9,4%
Blanc	15,6%	15,6%	15,6%

Table 9: Proportion of language use for all languages (n=36)

The percentages were divided into three categories and the attrition variable also consists of three categories, which allows for a 3x3 crosstabulation to be made and which ensures clean Gamma values.

When conducting the bivariate analysis to look for possible relations between language attrition and language use, the data provided no information on an association between Dutch language use and English or Spanish language attrition. Similarly, no information was provided about an effect of Spanish language use on English language attrition, or of English language use on English language attrition.

However, for the students that had resided in Spain, the data did show a strong association between the reported proportion of Spanish and English language use and the attrition or progress of Spanish. It was found that the more time spent using Spanish, the more progress a student had made for Spanish (.76). Equally, the less time spent using Spanish, the more attrition was reported for Spanish. Furthermore, the more time spent using English correlated with less progress for Spanish, and less time spent using English resulted in less attrition for Spanish (-.78).

# 4.3.4 Attitudes and motivation

For this topic, the survey presented a list of statements for both English and Spanish on different topics: the motivation of the students to engage with this language, the attitudes towards the language and towards using it, including emotions that could steer attitudes such as anxiety or stress, and feelings of solidarity towards other non-native speakers. The bivariate analysis of association between the answers to the statements and the language attrition variable was also conducted using the Gamma measure of association. The strong and perfect associations ( $\pm$  .30 - 1.00), as indicated by Britton (2023), are displayed in Table 11. A description is provided underneath the table.

	Gamma v	alue
Statements	English	Spanish
I felt motivated to speak this language.		.72
It was important for me to try and improve my speaking skills of this language.	.34	.70
I was afraid to talk to natives in this language.		
I was afraid to talk in restaurants or in stores in this language.		
I was afraid of making mistakes when speaking this language.		
I felt anxious about speaking this language, which made me speak less.		50
I was more anxious about speaking this language to natives, than to non-		
natives.		

'--' means 'no significance'

*Table 10:* Significant values of Goodman & Kruskal's Gamma measuring associations between language attrition and attitudes and motivation

Overall, statements on motivation and attitudes show different strengths in association. Motivation is measured by 'I felt motivated to speak this language' and 'It was important for me to try and improve my speaking skills of this language'. It was found that the more motivated students felt to speak Spanish, the more progress and less attrition they report for Spanish (.72). In addition, the more importance was attached to trying to improve Spanish speaking skills, the more progress and less attrition was reported for Spanish (.70). However, for English, no (such strong) associations arise from the data, but only a

moderately strong association between the importance of speaking English and a higher level of reported progress/lower level of reported attrition (.34).

With regard to statements on anxiety and fear, which drive attitudes, five statements were presented. However, an overall absence of significant associations points out that feelings of anxiety do not arise from the data in their relation to language attrition. None but one: an association was found for anxiety about speaking Spanish. If a student indicated to feel more anxiety about speaking Spanish, which resulted in the student speaking less Spanish, less progress and more attrition was reported (-.50).

# 4.3.5 Language attrition signs

For this topic, the survey also presented a list of statements for both English (12) and Spanish (13) regarding language behaviour and possible language attrition signs in oral use of the students at the end of the SA period. Again, the bivariate analysis of association between the answers to the statements and the language attrition variable was conducted using the Gamma measure of association. The strong and perfect associations ( $\pm$  .30 - 1.00) are displayed in Table 12. A description is provided underneath the table.

	Gamma v	alue
Statements	English	Spanish
I made more pronunciation errors.		
I experienced more difficulties while speaking.	59	71
I sometimes struggled to come up with words that I used to know.	61	60
I sometimes couldn't come up with a word, because I could not stop thinking	53	
of the word in the other language.		
I used simpler vocabulary while speaking.	50	56
I started using more pauses and <i>uhms</i> while speaking.	46	48
I noticed that I had to correct myself more while speaking.	59	42
I sometimes caught myself translating certain expressions or words literally	44	
from one language into the other, even though they don't make sense in that		
language.		
I used simpler sentence structures while speaking.	58	57
I noticed an influence of this language on the other language (in pronunciation,	52	
vocabulary)		
I struggled more with grammar while speaking.	70	60
I sometimes used words of the other language because I could not come up		
with the alternative.		
I often felt the urge to switch to English when speaking.	/	43

'--' means 'no significance'; '/' means 'does not apply'

Table 11: Significant values of Goodman & Kruskal's Gamma measuring associations between language attrition and language attrition signs

Overall, all of the associations found were similar in direction, meaning that the more the action described in the statement was experienced, the less progress and more attrition was reported for the language. The following statements show similar associations in strength with regard to speaking experiences for both English and Spanish: 'I sometimes struggled to come up with words that I used to know', 'I used simpler vocabulary while speaking', 'I started using more pauses and *uhms* while speaking', and 'I used simpler sentence structures while speaking'. Three more statements showed associations for both languages. Two of those showed a slightly stronger association for English: 'I noticed that I had to correct myself more while speaking' (-.59 vs -.42) and 'I struggled more with grammar while speaking' (-.70 vs -.60). The other one showed a slightly stronger association for Spanish: 'I experienced more difficulties while speaking' (-.71 vs -.59).

For English, an association was found for three statements: 'I sometimes couldn't come up with a word, because I could not stop thinking of the word in the other language' (-.53), 'I sometimes caught myself translating certain expressions or words literally from one language into the other, even though they don't make sense in that language' (-.44), and 'I noticed an influence of this language on the other language (in pronunciation, vocabulary)' (-.52).

For Spanish, the additional statement also showed an association: 'I often felt the urge to switch to English when speaking' (-.43).

#### 5 DISCUSSION AND CONCLUSION

This last chapter will discuss and interpret the results described in the previous chapter with the intention of linking the results and interpretations to the research questions and hypothesis of this study as described in Chapter 2. In addition, some limitations of the present study will be discussed, as well as recommendations for future research.

#### 5.1 Results, hypotheses, and research questions

The main aim of the present study was to address the research question:

To what extent do (English-Spanish) language students feel that they experienced foreign language attrition during a period of study abroad?

The results of the computed variable comparing self-reported initial proficiency to self-reported final proficiency showed that for the students residing in an English-speaking country, 2 out of 4 indicated attrition for Spanish. Additionally, 9% of the students that went to Spain reported language attrition for English. However, the results of the control question showed larger amounts of attrition, with the students that had resided in an English-speaking environment reporting language attrition for Spanish unanimously. For the students in Spain, 16% reported attrition for English, 9% reported attrition for Spanish, and one student (3%) reported attrition for both. In this way, even though the majority reported language retention, some students did indeed experience language attrition for one or both languages during a study abroad period. Moreover, the results are in line with the hypothesis that language attrition is more likely to be experienced for the language that is not native to the living environment (Spanish for English-speaking regions and English for Spani). However, the hypothesis also posed that language attrition of the language native to the environment could also occur. The 12% that reported attrition of Spanish when residing in Spain confirm this. To answer the research question in concrete terms: language students can experience language attrition, but depending on how the question is asked, the self-assessment will be different.

**Sub-research question 1** referred to the signs of language attrition that students might have experienced when using the language near the end of their study abroad period. As might be expected, the data from the bivariate analysis using Gamma suggest that, regardless of the language, students who reported FL attrition also experienced signs of language attrition. Such signs include having general difficulties while speaking, using simpler vocabulary and sentence structures, struggling more with vocabulary or grammar, and using more pauses or having to correct themselves more. For English language attrition, the data showed a relation to cross-linguistic influence, as the students indicated that they (1) struggled to find words because another word in another language was more active, (2) translated words form one language in the other, and (3) noticed in influence of the languages on each other. In addition, for Spanish language attrition, CLI was also established, as students reported to feel an urge to switch to using English when speaking. These results are for the most part in line with

the hypothesis, as not all signs were experienced for both languages and pronunciation errors were not experienced at all. With regard to CLI, the findings are in line with the hypothesis and the literature, as CLI occurred between FLs, which had been established by Mickan (2021).

Sub-research questions 2 and 3 asked for the role that motivation to use the language and attitudes towards the language played in the attrition process. It was hypothesised that both motivation and attitudes would play a role in the language attrition process, with students that are less motivated or have a less positive attitude experiencing more language attrition. However, the results indicate a difference in association strength between motivation and attitude, and also between the languages. Motivation seemed to correlate strongly to language attrition of Spanish, as the more motivated students felt to speak Spanish and to improve their speaking skills, the more progress and less attrition was reported. This result is in line with previous findings of Mehotcheva (2010), Jessner et al. (2021), Köpke and Schmid (2004), and Schmid and de Bot (2006), who established that motivated speakers look for more opportunities to speak the language. For English, however, this association was slightly lower. This might be because most students' self-reported initial proficiency was very high, leaving less room for progress and thus maybe causing for the students to not feel as motivated to improve their English as their Spanish. With regard to attitudes, driven by stress and anxiety, however, four out of five statements did not show any significant association. The remaining statement only showed a small association for Spanish attrition: when students reported to feel anxious to speak the language, they also reported less progress and more attrition. These findings can be linked to Jessner et al. (2021) and Sider (2004), who established that speakers experiencing more anxiety about speaking a language, will look for less opportunities to speak the language and will thus use the language less, which has also been established by research to be an important factor of language progress/retention/attrition (Activation threshold Hypothesis). However, the data does not provide enough evidence to confirm the hypothesis.

Lastly, **sub-research question 4** referred to the role of language use in the attrition process. The results only demonstrate an association between language use of both English and Spanish on the Spanish proficiency level of the students that had resided in Spain: the less time spent using Spanish, the more attrition was reported and the more time spent using English, the less progress was reported. Even though the association between language use and FL attrition cannot be established for every language, the one association that was found was a strong one (Gamma bigger than ±.75). This is in line with the hypothesis, which predicted less language use correlating with more language attrition. Drawing on the literature, this strokes with the Activation Threshold Hypothesis, posing that the more frequently items are activated, the less prone they will be to attrition (Bardovi-Harlig & Stringer, 2010; Schmid & Mehotcheva, 2012; Jessner et al., 2021). The unsignificant association of language use on other languages or in other regions can be explained by the small sample size of the students that had resided in English-speaking regions. Moreover, the survey did not inquire about the quality of the language use, even though it had been formulated in the literature and hypothesis, because it proved difficult to measure this in a survey.

#### 5.2 Limitations

The main limitation of the present study concerns the sample size. The survey was intended to reach more students than it did, resulting in a sample size of only 36 students to conduct analyses from. The group that went to study in an English-speaking region was also small, but analyses could be carried out to some extent. Such a small sample size and data, however, cannot represent the population sufficiently and can therefore not provide general conclusions, nor generate conclusive causality results. Nevertheless, this study did not intend to provide such results or conclusions, but rather aimed to raise the interest of future researchers to conduct more in-depth studies. In addition, Dewaele (2018) reassures that good research can also be conducted on small amounts of data, and that "it is important at that point not to be discouraged by a smaller than expected haul" (Dewaele, 2018, p. 280).

Another limitation involves the type of respondents. The students had participated in the Erasmus exchange programme for one semester. However, three different kinds of students were emailed the survey: students who went on Erasmus this academic year (22-23), the past academic year (21-22) or the academic year before that (20-21). This might result in their recollection of events to differ slightly to significantly. Especially for the students who went on Erasmus the past academic year or even before, it might be difficult to retrieve a detailed account of their language proficiency during this study abroad period. This could possibly mean an implication for the results, as respondents might have completed the survey without fully remembering their feeling at the time, particularly for the scaled questions on motivation and attitude, and on the specific language attrition signs they might have experienced. Moreover, each respondent can interpret the questions asked differently, which is another limitation. The survey did not provide enough information to guide the respondents towards the intended interpretation of certain questions. For example, language use can be interpreted as speaking, writing, texting, thinking, etc.

A last limitation, and a rather important one, relates to what has been described as the control question for language attrition. The question asked the students to indicate what applied most to them at the end of their study abroad period. The options they could select included progress for both languages, progress for one language and attrition for the other, retention for both, or attrition for both. However, it is clear that an important answering category is missing from this question: progress for one language and retention for the other. By not including this answering category, respondents were forced to give an answer that might not have corresponded to how they perceived their proficiency at the end of the study abroad period. This issue was resolved by combining the computed variable of language attrition and the answers to the control question. In this way, it was found that the majority did indeed experience progress for one language and attrition for the other.

#### 5.3 Recommendations for future research

On the basis of the present study, some recommendations can be made for future research. For example, even though a small sample size was not of particular disturbance to the present study, it is recommended to conduct research using much larger sample sizes in order to more accurately represent the population and generate conclusive, generalisable results. A larger sample can represent the target population more accurately and sufficiently. Moreover, larger-scale research with more resources and time could not only use a bigger sample, but could also test an explanatory model, created based on the existing literature. In this way, for example, it could be interesting to narrow down to differences between cities within Spain, as it can be hypothesised that associations will be different in more western cities where English is spoken more frequently, such as Valencia or Barcelona, compared to cities in the south of Spain, where only a minority of people speak English.

Another recommendation for future research refers to misinterpretations of respondents, making them answer differently to the same question according to their own interpretation. If a self-reporting data collection method is preferred, it might be advisable to reduce the risk of misinterpretations by giving enough background information on the topic or even using a semi-structured interview in order to be able to guide the interpretation of the participant. Given enough time, interviews would be a real benefit in future studies.

Furthermore, some important distinctions should be made clear with regard to concepts of the literature. For example, the concept of language use can include different facets. It is recommended for future research to follow Schmid's (2011) more fine-grained distinction of language use. She argues for a distinction between interactive language use (productive skills such as speaking and writing), non-interactive language exposure (receptive skills such as reading and consuming media), and the inner language of a speaker (thoughts, dreams, etc.). The present study has only focussed on oral use, but it is recommended that the diversity of this factor should be considered in future research. Moreover, Mickan (2021) argues that not only is the frequency of use important, but also the quality of language use and contact. In her study, she found that more native input was linked to better retention of the language, because of which it could be argued that language use of a lesser quality can be a cause for language attrition. Language use can vary between contexts and speakers will adapt the way they speak according to the situation and the interlocutor (formal-informal). It can be argued that this difference in contexts can cause foreign language attrition of the language native to the immersion environment. In this way, language attrition studies cannot be limited to only the quantity of language use and contact, but also the quality.

In conclusion, it is often argued that study abroad periods are very beneficial for improving the foreign language proficiency of language students, and this is also why many higher education institutions include such exchange programmes in their curriculum. Much research on the topic indeed establishes that the majority of students indeed improve their language skills. However, this study argues that some students can also feel like they did not experience progress, but rather retention or attrition of their language proficiency. This group, albeit a minority, and this topic should not be ignored. This study, therefore, aimed to pique the interest of future researchers to further delve into this topic of foreign language attrition during a study abroad period. Most language attrition research in relation to the SA context has focused on the period after the immersion period. However, the data of the present study provided some evidence of FL attrition occurring during the SA period. Even though this study does not allow for general conclusions to be made, it can be an interesting topic for possible future research. Moreover, it was shown that not only did language students experience attrition for the non-native language of the country where they resided, some students also reported language attrition of the language native to the country. It can be very interesting to research the exact causes for and influences in this attrition process, whether it be (1) a lack of use, contact, motivation, positive attitudes or high-quality input, or (2) a cross-linguistic influence of more frequently used languages.

#### LIST OF REFERENCES

- Alqarni, I. (2017). The impact of length of study abroad on collocational knowledge: The case of Saudi students in Australia. Advances in Language and Literary Studies, 8(2), 237–242. https://doi.org/10.7575/aiac.alls.v.8n.2p.237
- Atif, K. (2020). The role of residence abroad in the development of English oral proficiency as an L2: The case of Erasmus students in a non-native country (Croatia). [Unpublished manuscript, English department, University of Hassan II Casablanca].
   https://www.academia.edu/44891548
- Bardovi-Harlig, K., & Stringer, D. (2010). Variables in Second Language Attrition: Advancing the State of the Art. *Studies in Second Language Acquisition*, *32*(1), 1–45. https://doi.org/10.1017/S0272263109990246
- Barquin, E. (2012). *Writing development in a study abroad context* [Doctoral Thesis, Universitat Pompeu Fabran Barcelona]. E-Repository UPF. <u>http://hdl.handle.net/10803/96196</u>
- Borràs, J. & Llanes, A. (2021). Re-examining the impact of study abroad on L2 development: a critical overview. *The Language Learning Journal*, *49*(5), 527-540. https://doi.org/10.1080/09571736.2019.1642941
- Briggs, J. (2015). Out-of-class language contact and vocabulary gain in a study abroad context. *System*, 53, 129–140. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.system.2015.07.007</u>
- Britton, D. (2023). SPSS eTutor: Measures of Association and Correlation. <u>https://subjectguides.sunyempire.edu/c.php?g=659059&p=4626955</u>
- Campbell-Kibler, K. (2018). Language Attitude Surveys: Speaker Evaluation Studies. In C. Mallinson,
  B. Childs, & G. Van Herk, *Data collection in sociolinguistics: Methods and applications* (pp. 144–147). Routledge. <u>https://lib.ugent.be/catalog/rug01:002781666</u>
- Dewaele, J. (2018). Online Questionnaires. In A. Phakiti, P. De Costa, L. Plonsky, & S. Starfield (Eds.), *The Palgrave Handbook of Applied Linguistics Research Methodology* (pp. 269–286).
  Palgrave Macmillan. <u>https://doi.org/10.1057/978-1-137-59900-1\_13</u>
- Dörnyei, Z. (2007). *Research methods in applied linguistics*. Oxford University Press. <u>https://doi.org/10.4000/asp.294</u>
- Dostert, S. (2009). *Multilingualism, L1 attrition and the concept of 'native speaker'* [Doctoral Thesis, Heinrich-Heine Universität Düsseldorf]. DocServ Universität Düsseldorf. <u>https://docserv.uni-</u> <u>duesseldorf.de/servlets/DocumentServlet?id=15440</u>

- European Commission. (2022). *Erasmus+ annual report 2021*. Directorate-General for Education, Youth, Sport and Culture. <u>https://data.europa.eu/doi/10.2766/635340</u>
- Fryer, L., Larson-Hall, J., & Stewart, J. (2018). Quantitative Methodology. In A. Phakiti, P. De Costa, L. Plonsky, & S. Starfield (Eds.), *The Palgrave Handbook of Applied Linguistics Research Methodology* (pp. 55–77). Palgrave Macmillan. <u>https://doi.org/10.1057/978-1-137-59900-1\_13</u>
- Gardner, R. (2004). Attitude/Motivation Test Battery: International AMTB Research Project [Doctoral Thesis]. The University of Western Ontario. Retrieved from http://publish.uwo.ca/~gardner/docs/englishamtb.pdf
- George, T. (2023). *Exploratory Research: Definition, Guide, & Examples*. Scribbr. Retrieved 17 April 2023, from <u>https://www.scribbr.com/methodology/exploratory-research/</u>
- Grendel, M. (1993). Verlies en herstel van lexicale kennis [The loss and regaining of lexical knowledge] [Doctoral Thesis, Katholieke Universiteit Nijmegen]. Radboud Repository. <a href="https://repository.ubn.ru.nl/handle/2066/120134">https://repository.ubn.ru.nl/handle/2066/120134</a>
- Hoek, E. (2011). *Studying abroad: A Cause of L2 Improvement and L1 Attrition*? [Bachelor's Thesis, Utrecht University]. Utrecht University Student Theses Repository. <u>https://studenttheses.uu.nl/handle/20.500.12932/8462</u>
- Jessner, U., Oberhofer, K., & Megens, M. (2021). The attrition of school-learned foreign languages: A multilingual perspective. *Applied Psycholinguistics*, *44*, 19–50. <u>https://doi.org/10.1017/S0142716420000557</u>
- Jones, J. S. (2022). Exploratory and descriptive statistics. Sage. <u>https://books.google.be/books?hl=nl&lr=&id=TZVREAAAQBAJ&oi=fnd&pg=PT9&dq=explorat</u> <u>ory+study+descriptive+statistics&ots=YCFSjncVKr&sig=FV1NSAMeK2euBVy5LHnpDkOtRX</u> <u>M#v=onepage&q=univariate&f=false</u>
- Kabir, S. (2016). *Basic Guidelines for Research: An Introductory Approach for All Disciplines*. Book Zone Publication. <u>https://www.researchgate.net/publication/325390597</u>
- Kartushina, N., & Martin, C. (2019). Third-language learning affects bilinguals' production in both their native languages: A longitudinal study of dynamic changes in L1, L2 and L3 vowel production. *Journal of Phonetics*, 77, 1–21. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.wocn.2019.100920</u>

Keijzer, M. (2007). Last in first out? An investigation of the regression hypothesis in Dutch emigrants in Anglophone Canada [Doctoral Thesis, Vrije Universiteit Amsterdam]. LOT. <u>https://hdl.handle.net/1871/13268</u>

- Köpke, B. & Schmid, M. S. (2004). First language attrition: The next phase. In M. S. Schmid, B. Köpke, M. Keijzer, M. & L. Weilemar (Eds.), *First language attrition: Interdisciplinary perspectives on methodological issues* (pp. 1-43). Amsterdam: John Benjamins Publishing Company. https://doi.org/10.1075/sibil.28.02kop
- Kouly, Z. (2016). The influence of context on L2 development: The case of Turkish undergraduates at home and abroad [Doctoral Thesis, University of South Florida]. Digital Commons @ USF. <a href="https://digitalcommons.usf.edu/cgi/viewcontent.cgi?article=7725&context=etd">https://digitalcommons.usf.edu/cgi/viewcontent.cgi?article=7725&context=etd</a>
- Kraut, R. (2017). The development of L2 reading skills: A case study from an eight week intensive English program course. *Dialogues: An Interdisciplinary Journal of English Language Teaching and Research*, 1(1), 25–43. <u>https://doi.org/10.30617/dialogues1.1.4</u>
- Llanes, A., Arno, E., & Mancho-Barés, G. (2016). Erasmus students using English as a lingua franca: Does study abroad in a non-English speaking country improve L2 English? *The Language Learning Journal*, *44*(3), 292–303. <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/09571736.2016.1198099</u>
- Llanes, A., Tragant, E., & Serrano, R. (2011). The role of individual differences in a study abroad experience: The case of erasmus students. *The International Journal of Multilingualism*, *9*(3), 318–342. https://doi.org/10.1080/14790718.2011.620614

Marian, V., Blumenfeld, H., & Kaushanskaya, M. (2007). Language Experience and Proficiency Questionnaire (LEAP-Q). *Journal of Speech Language and Hearing Research*, *50*(4), 940– 967. <u>https://bilingualism.soc.northwestern.edu/wp-</u> content/uploads/2012/02/MarianBlumenfeldKaushanskaya.pdf

- Mehotcheva, T. (2010). After the fiesta is over: Foreign language attrition of Spanish in Dutch and German Erasmus students [Doctoral Thesis, University of Groningen]. UMCG research database. <u>https://research.rug.nl/en/publications/after-the-fiesta-is-over-foreign-languageattrition-of-spanish-in</u>
- Mickan, A. (2021). What was that Spanish word again? Investigations into the cognitive mechanisms underlying foreign language attrition [PhD Thesis, Radboud University Nijmegen]. Radboud Repository. <u>https://repository.ubn.ru.nl/handle/2066/230619</u>

- Mora, J., & Valls-Ferrer, M. (2012). Oral fluency, accuracy, and complexity in formal instruction and study abroad learning contexts. *TESOL Quarterly*, *46*(4), 610–641. <u>https://doi.org/10.1002/tesq.34</u>
- Özbaşaran, S. (2015). Erasmus Students' Self Reports: Does the Program Improve their Proficiency in English? [Doctoral Thesis, Canakkale Onsekiz Mart University].

https://www.academia.edu/20044651

- Pauwels, L. (2022). Basiscursus Statistiek in de Criminologie Deel I: Theoretische achtergrond van de beschrijvende en Inferentiële statistiek. Ghent: Unpublished syllabus Ghent University.
- Pérez-Vidal, C., & Juan-Garau, M. (2011). The effect of context and input conditions on oral and written development: A study abroad perspective. *International Review of Applied Linguistics in Language Teaching*, 49(2), 157–185. <u>https://doi.org/10.1515/iral.2011.008</u>
- Perić, B., & Božinović, N. (2015). Cross-Linguistic Influences in Spanish L3 Acquisition by Learners with Croatian L1 and English L2. Примењена Лингвистика, 16, 175–189. <a href="https://doi.org/10.18485/primling.2015.16.15">https://doi.org/10.18485/primling.2015.16.15</a>
- Schmid, M. S. (2006). Second Language Attrition. In K. Brown (Ed.), *The Encyclopedia of Language and Linguistics* (pp. 74–81). Elsevier. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/B0-08-044854-2/00621-0</u>
- Schmid, M. S. (2007). The role of L1 use for L1 attrition. In B. Kopke, M. Schmid, M. Keijzer, & S. Dostert (Eds.), Language Attrition. Theoretical perspectives (pp. 135–153). John Benjamins Publishers. <u>https://doi.org/10.1075/sibil.33.10sch</u>
- Schmid, M. S. (2011). *Language Attrition*. Cambridge University Press. <u>https://doi.org/10.1017/CBO9780511852046</u>
- Schmid, M. S. (2013). First language attrition. *WIREs Cognitive Science*, *4*(2), 117–123. <u>https://doi.org/10.1002/wcs.1218</u>
- Schmid, M. S. (2023). The final frontier? Why we have been ignoring second language attrition, and why it is time we stopped. *Language Teaching*, *56*(1), 73–93. https://doi.org/10.1017/S0261444822000301
- Schmid, M. S., & de Bot, K. (2006). Language Attrition. In A. Davies & C. Elder (Eds.), *The Handbook of Applied Linguistics* (pp. 210–234). Blackwell Publishing. <u>https://doi.org/10.1002/9780470757000.ch8</u>

- Schmid, M. S., & Dusseldorp, E. (2010). Quantitative analyses in a multivariate study of language attrition: The impact of extralinguistic factors. *Second Language Research*, 261(1), 125–160. <u>https://doi.org/10.1177/0267658309337641</u>
- Schmid, M. S., & Mehotcheva, T. (2012). Foreign language attrition. *Dutch Journal of Applied Linguistics*, *1*(1), 102–124. <u>https://doi.org/10.1075/dujal.1.1.08sch</u>
- Sider, S. (2004). Growing up Overseas: Perceptions of Second Language Attrition and Retrieval Amongst Expatriate Children in India. *Canadian Journal of Applied Linguistics*, 7, 117–137. <u>https://journals.lib.unb.ca/index.php/CJAL/article/view/19785</u>
- Sigott, G. (1995). The C-Test: Some Factors of Difficulty. AAA: Arbeiten Aus Anglistik Und Amerikanistik, 20(1), 43–53. <u>http://www.jstor.org/stable/43023698</u>
- Swedberg, R. (2020). Exploratory Research. In C. Elman, J. Gerring, & J. Mahoney (Eds.), The production of knowledge: Enhancing progress in social science (pp. 17–41). Cambridge University Press. <u>https://doi.org/10.1017/9781108762519.002</u>
- Weltens, B. (1989). *The attrition of French as a foreign language*. Foris. <u>https://doi.org/10.1515/9783111395937</u>
- Weltens, B., & Grendel, M. (1993). Attrition of vocabulary knowledge. In R. Schreuder & B. Weltens (Eds.), *The bilingual lexicon. Studies in bilingualism, Vol. 6* (pp. 135–156). John Benjamins Publishing Company. <u>https://doi.org/10.1075/sibil.6.08wel</u>
- Yilmaz, G., & Schmid, M. S. (2018). First language attrition and bilingualism. In D. Miller (Ed.),
  Bilingual Cognition and Language: The state of the science across its subfields (pp. 225–250).
  John Benjamins Publishers. <u>https://doi.org/10.1075/sibil.54.11yil</u>

# APPENDIX

Appendix A

### Preliminary consent announcement

Dear participant,

Thank you in advance for taking the time to complete this survey. It won't take up much of your time. By completing this survey, you confirm the following: you are voluntarily participating in this study, you are aware that you may stop your participation at any given moment and that your response data may be processed and reported anonymously. Should you have any further questions, you can always e-mail me at finn.oosterlinck@ugent.be

Thank you for participating!

### Part one (limited SLQ)

How old are you

O 18 O 19 O 20 O 21 O 22 O 23 O 24 O 25 O 26+

In which semester of which academic year did you go on Erasmus?

- O 1st semester, 20-21
- O 2nd semester, 20-21
- O 1st semester, 21-22
- O 2nd semester, 2122
- O 1st semester, 22-23

How long did you go on Erasmus for? (in months)

Where did you go on Erasmus? (city, country)

How would you rate your speaking skills for Spanish at the START of your Erasmus?

Basic									Near	native
0	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	8	9	10

How would you rate your speaking skills for English at the START of your Erasmus?

Basic									Near	native
0	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	8	9	10

How would you rate your speaking skills for Spanish at the END of your Erasmus?

Basic									Near	native
0	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	8	9	10

How would you rate your speaking skills for English at the END of your Erasmus?

Basic									Near	native
0	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	8	9	10

# Part two (language use)

Give an estimate of the proportion of your time spent using each language during your Erasmus. Use percentages and it should add up to a total of 100%.

	Language						
	Dutch	English	Spanish				
Percentage							

What language(s) did you tend to use most frequently in the following situations:

	Language(s)
In class	
With friends	
With housemates	
In restaurants/stores/	
On other occasions, feel free to explain	

# Part three (motivation and attitudes)

This section will give you two series of statements about how you used both English and Spanish during your Erasmus. Please choose the option that best corresponds with how you felt during this period. Both languages

For your ENGLISH use during Erasmus.

	Strongly agree	Somewhat agree	Neutral	Somewhat disagree	Strongly disagree
I felt motivated to speak this language	Ο	0	Ο	0	0
It was important for me to try and improve my speaking skills of this language	0	Ο	Ο	0	0
I was afraid to talk to natives in this language	0	Ο	0	Ο	0
I was afraid to talk in restaurants or in stores in this language	0	Ο	0	Ο	Ο
l was afraid of making mistakes when speaking this language	Ο	Ο	ο	0	0
I felt anxious about speaking this language, which made me speak less	Ο	Ο	ο	0	0
I was more anxious about speaking this language to natives, than to non-natives	Ο	Ο	ο	0	0
I spoke on an easier level with non-natives than I was taught at university	Ο	Ο	ο	0	0
I spoke on an easier level with non-natives than with native speakers	Ο	Ο	ο	0	0
I did not want to come across as pretentious or arrogant, speaking the language better than other non-natives	0	Ο	0	Ο	0
I simplified my vocabulary when speaking with people who did not have my level of proficiency in the language	0	Ο	0	0	0

For your SPANISH use during Erasmus

	Strongly agree	Somewhat agree	Neutral	Somewhat disagree	Strongly disagree
I felt motivated to speak this language	Ο	Ο	Ο	0	0
It was important for me to try and improve my speaking skills of this language	0	Ο	Ο	0	0
I was afraid to talk to natives in this language	0	Ο	Ο	Ο	0
I was afraid to talk in restaurants or in stores in this language	0	Ο	0	Ο	0
l was afraid of making mistakes when speaking this language	Ο	Ο	ο	0	0
I felt anxious about speaking this language, which made me speak less	Ο	Ο	ο	0	0
I was more anxious about speaking this language to natives, than to non-natives	Ο	ο	Ο	0	0
I spoke on an easier level with non-natives than I was taught at university	Ο	Ο	0	0	0
I spoke on an easier level with non-natives than with native speakers	Ο	ο	Ο	0	0
I did not want to come across as pretentious or arrogant, speaking the language better than other non-natives	0	Ο	0	0	0
I simplified my vocabulary when speaking with people who did not have my level of proficiency in the language	0	Ο	0	Ο	0

# Part four (language attrition signs)

Indicate what you think applies most to you: at the end of my Erasmus stay abroad, ...

- O I had become better at both English and Spanish
- O I had become better at Spanish, but my level had fallen for English
- O I had become better at English, but my level had fallen for Spanish
- O My level had fallen for both English and Spanish
- O I had the same level of skill in both English and Spanish

In what follows, you will find two series of statements about how you experienced speaking both English and Spanish AT THE END of your Erasmus. Please choose the option that best corresponds with how you felt at the end of your Erasmus.

English speaking skills at the END of your Erasmus

	Strongly agree	Somewhat agree	Neutral	Somewhat disagree	Strongly disagree
I made more pronunciation errors	Ο	0	0	0	0
l experienced more difficulties while speaking	0	Ο	0	Ο	Ο
I sometimes struggled to come up with words that I used to know	0	0	0	Ο	Ο
I sometimes couldn't come up with a word, because I could not stop thinking of the word in the other language	0	0	0	0	0
l used simpler vocabulary while speaking	0	0	0	Ο	Ο
I started using more pauses and 'uhm's' while speaking	0	0	0	Ο	Ο
I noticed that I had to correct myself more while speaking	0	Ο	0	0	0
I sometimes caught myself translating certain expressions or words literally from one language into the other, even though they don't make sense in that language	0	Ο	Ο	Ο	Ο

I used simpler sentence structures while speaking	0	0	0	0	0
I noticed an influence of this language on the other language (in pronunciation, vocabulary)	0	0	0	0	0
l struggled more with grammar while speaking	0	0	0	0	0
I sometimes used words of the other language because I could not come up with the alternative	0	0	0	0	0

Spanish speaking skills at the END of your Erasmus

	Strongly agree	Somewhat agree	Neutral	Somewhat disagree	Strongly disagree
I made more pronunciation errors	0	0	Ο	0	0
l experienced more difficulties while speaking	0	0	0	0	0
I sometimes struggled to come up with words that I used to know	0	0	0	0	Ο
I sometimes couldn't come up with a word, because I could not stop thinking of the word in the other language	0	0	0	Ο	0
l used simpler vocabulary while speaking	0	Ο	0	Ο	0
l started using more pauses and 'uhm's' while speaking	0	Ο	0	Ο	Ο
I noticed that I had to correct myself more while speaking	0	Ο	0	Ο	Ο

I sometimes caught myself translating certain expressions or words literally from one language into the other, even though they don't make sense in that language	0	Ο	Ο	Ο	0
l used simpler sentence structures while speaking	0	Ο	0	0	0
I noticed an influence of this language on the other language (in pronunciation, vocabulary)	0	0	0	Ο	0
I struggled more with grammar while speaking	Ο	0	Ο	Ο	0
I sometimes used words of the other language because I could not come up with the alternative	0	0	Ο	0	0
I often felt the urge to switch to English when speaking in Spanish	0	Ο	0	0	0